

Review

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

# Science of the Total Environment

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/scitotenv

# A review on co-culturing of microalgae: A greener strategy towards sustainable biofuels production





## Ayusmita Ray<sup>a</sup>, Manoranjan Nayak<sup>b,\*</sup>, Amit Ghosh<sup>a,c,\*\*</sup>

<sup>a</sup> P.K. Sinha Centre for Bioenergy and Renewables, Indian Institute of Technology Kharagpur, West Bengal 721302, India

<sup>b</sup> Biorefinery and Bioenergy Research Laboratory, Centre for Plant and Environmental Biotechnology, Amity Institute of Biotechnology, Amity University Uttar Pradesh, Noida 201313, India

<sup>c</sup> School of Energy Science and Engineering, Indian Institute of Technology Kharagpur, West Bengal 721302, India

## HIGHLIGHTS

## GRAPHICAL ABSTRACT

- Review describes a different cocultivation strategy for algal biofuel production.
- Advantages and disadvantages of various co-cultivation methods were described.
- Different cultivation modes used for the co-cultivation strategy were discussed.
- Comprehensive review for biomass and lipid production using co-cultivation strategy
- Microalgal co-cultivation strategy supports eco-friendly and economical biorefinery.

## ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 21 June 2021 Received in revised form 15 August 2021 Accepted 15 August 2021 Available online 20 August 2021

Editor: Qilin Wang

Keywords: Microalgae-fungi Microalgae-yeast Microalgae-bacteria Co-cultivation Biomass Lipid



## ABSTRACT

There is a growing global recognition that microalgae-based biofuel are environment-friendly and economically feasible options because they incur several advantages over traditional fossil fuels. Also, the microalgae can be manipulated for extraction of value-added compounds such as lipids (triacylglycerols), carbohydrates, polyun-saturated fatty acids, proteins, pigments, antioxidants, various antimicrobial compounds, etc. Recently, there is an increasing focus on the co-cultivation practices of microalgae grow symbiotically with other heterotrophic microbes such as bacteria, yeast, fungi, and other algae/microalgae. They exchange nutrients and metabolites; this helps to increase the productivity, therefore facilitating the commercialization of microalgal-based fuel. Co-cultivation also facilitates biomass harvesting and waste valorization, thereby help to build an algal biorefinery platform for bioenergy production along with multivariate high value bioproducts and simultaneous waste bioremediation. This article comprehensively reviews various microalgae cultivation practices utilizing co-culture approaches with other algae, fungi, bacteria, and yeast. The review mainly focuses on the impact of several binary culture strategies on biomass and lipid yield. The advantages and challenges associated with the procedure along with their respective cultivation modes have also been presented and discussed in detail.

© 2021 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

<sup>\*</sup> Correspondence to: M. Nayak, Biorefinery and Bioenergy Research Laboratory, Centre for Plant and Environmental Biotechnology, Amity Institute of Biotechnology, Amity University Uttar Pradesh, Noida 201313, India.

<sup>\*\*</sup> Correspondence to: A. Ghosh, School of Energy Science and Engineering, Indian Institute of Technology Kharagpur, Kharagpur, West Bengal 721302, India. *E-mail addresses:* mnayak@amity.edu (M. Nayak), amitghosh@iitkgp.ac.in (A. Ghosh).

## Contents

1.	Introduction	2
	1.1. Advantages of microalgae for lipid production	3
2.	Different cultivation modes of microalgae	3
	2.1. Photoautotrophic cultivation	3
	2.2. Heterotrophic cultivation	4
	2.3. Mixotrophic cultivation	4
	2.4. Photoheterotrophic cultivation	5
3.	Co-culture strategy for enhanced biomass and lipid production.	5
	3.1. Microalgae-microalgae co-culture strategy.	5
	3.2. Microalgae-fungi co-culture strategy	5
	3.3. Microalgae-bacteria co-culture strategy	9
	3.4. Microalgae-yeast co-culture strategy	11
4.	Factors affecting the biomass and lipid productivity of the co-cultivation system	11
	4.1. Strain selection	11
	4.2. Consortium selection	14
	4.3. Inoculum ratio of each strain of the consortium	14
	4.4. Trophic mode of cultivation	14
	4.5. Light intensity and photoperiod.	14
	4.6. Cultivation time.	14
	4.7. Culture pH, temperature	15
	4.8. Culture agitation strategy	15
	4.9. Sterile/nonsterile condition	15
5.	Life cycle assessment, economic perspective and biorefinery approach	15
6.	Challenges, recommendations, and future outlook	16
	6.1. Challenges of the co-cultivation strategy	16
	6.2. Recommendations of the co-cultivation strategy	16
	6.3. Future outlook of the co-cultivation strategy	17
7.	Conclusion	17
Dec	$r_{\rm claration}$ of competing interest	17
Ack	xnowledgments	17
Refe	erences	17

## 1. Introduction

The present worldwide concern revolves around developing renewable and sustainable energy resources, replacing fossil fuels to meet the rising global energy demand (Nayak et al., 2013; Karpagam et al., 2021). Fossil fuel combustion is considered as one of the major causes of greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions, leading to hazardous climatic changes, hence a cleaner and greener energy is desirable (Nayak et al., 2016). Biofuel has emerged as a promising substitute for conventional fuels, which incurs the advantage of lesser GHG emissions and renewable in nature (Hwangbo and Chu, 2020; Nayak et al., 2020). Biofuels are classified into various generations based on the type of feedstock, where 1st generation and 2nd generation biofuels involve the use of food crops and lignocellulosic biomass as their potential feedstocks, respectively (Mat Aron et al., 2020). However, these biofuels come with various drawbacks, such as, using food crops as possible feedstock questions global food safety, and lignocellulosic biomass impedes the extraction of other intracellular components and requires pre-treatment escalating the overall production cost. In this regard, the area of 3rd generation biofuel has become a nationwide interest, using microalgae as the feedstock (Das et al., 2020; Oliveira et al., 2021; Banerjee et al., 2021; Mathimani et al., 2021; Zhang et al., 2021a), which comes with multiple advantages over the first two generations of biofuel, 1) no requirement of arable land for cultivation, 2) no seasonal breaks, 3) cultivable in any water, 4) high photosynthetic efficiency and CO<sub>2</sub> sequestration capacity (Ghosh, 2016; Nayak et al., 2019; Wang et al., 2018c). Microalgae is cultivable in wastewater and in presence of waste gas, thereby leading to wastewater and supplied waste gas or/flu gas remediation by heavy metal removal and mitigating CO<sub>2</sub> emission, apart from its contribution towards biofuel production. Moreover, microalgal biomass also acts as the raw material for value-added yield like, proteins, pigments, antioxidants, etc., which are marketable products in pharmaceutical, cosmetic industries. The de-oiled microalgal biomass post lipid extraction is utilized for bioethanol, bio-oil, biogas, biochar, bio-fertilizer production (Nayak et al., 2019). However, algae-based biofuel bears multiple downsides, such as 1) dilute culture due to lower biomass concentration; hence biomass recovery is challenging, 2) hydrodynamic and environmental stress, 3) lower metabolite concentration, etc. Co-culturing approaches for microalgae have been followed to enhance microalgal biomass and biofuel. Co-culture methods have been in practice for decades, involving the exploitation of the various microbial interactions and using it to our advantage by culturing multiple strains of different species so that one strain would compensate for an enzymatic activity lacking in the other (Ji et al., 2013). Hence, they create a synthetic conglomerate based on a symbiotic relationship to attain the necessary requirements.

Monocultures of microalgae, even though they are mostly preferred for various bio-manufacturing, contribute to higher production costs and are more labor-intensive and more prone to getting contaminated. Therefore, to overcome axenic monocultures' tailbacks, co-cultivation strategies for microalgae have emerged and gained attention in recent times (Padmaperuma et al., 2018). Naturally, almost all the microorganisms exist in the form of mixed consortia, sharing multiple relationships among themselves; symbiotic, commensalism, mutualism, competition, etc. (Jiang et al., 2019a). The development of binary culture methods for microalgae in symbiotic association with microorganisms, such as bacteria, yeast, fungi, or other microalgal species, has proven to be a promising technique in enhancing biomass production for biofuel manufacturing (Das et al., 2021) (Fig. 1).

It was observed that a mixed consortium of microalgae followed a more stable and steady growth curve along with the fact that biomass yield and lipid productivity were also measured to be higher in mixed culture microalgal strains as opposed to microalgal monocultures (Johnson and Admassu, 2013). Primarily co-culturing mimics natural



Fig. 1. Mechanism of microbial interaction via exchanging gases and metabolites in co-cultivation system.

environmental conditions more aptly, which is one of the major advantages of this strategy over monocultures. Furthermore, by developing an artificially mixed consortium, the co-culturing technique mainly focuses on broadening the feedstock potentiality and escalating the productivity of the target substrate or bioproducts value-added products (Jiang et al., 2019a). Biotechnologically, a well-constructed consortium would have additional advantages, such as robustness, scalability, selfreliance, and multifaceted in terms of feedstock potentiality or production purposes (Bernstein and Carlson, 2012; Gebreslassie et al., 2013; Markou and Nerantzis, 2013). However, few critical considerations have to be made while co-culturing microalgal strains, for example, recording population growth dynamics in order to eliminate any toxicity effects, competition, contamination, or any under/over-yielding effects, etc., wherein, if the partner culture exceeds the growth of the microalgae may act as an obstruction in the way of light reaching the microalgal cell population, affecting its biomass yield (Padmaperuma et al., 2018; Jayakumar et al., 2021).

Biomass yield in microalgae also depends on the mode of cultivation of the microalgal strain. Microalgae can be cultured under four different conditions; autotrophic, heterotrophic, mixotrophic or photoheterotrophic, among which autotrophic microalgae has shown a comparatively higher biomass yield (73 t biomass ha<sup>-1</sup> y<sup>-1</sup>) along with higher oil productivity (20%–40%) when cultivated in open ponds (Posten and Schaub, 2009; Borowitzka, 2013). The autotrophic mode of cultivation includes atmospheric carbon dioxide and/or industrial flue gases as a carbon source with light supply condition, whereas, in heterotrophic conditions, an external organic carbon source is provided to the media and cultivated without any light supply. Mixotrophic mode involves the utilization of an additional organic carbon source along with light supply condition, utilized as the energy source (Fig. 2).

Oleaginous microalgae have a lipid content of ≥20% of their total dry weight biomass and improvement in the biomass yield of such microalgal strain using co-culture strategies would contribute towards higher lipid recovery leading to more efficient biofuel production (Brennan and Regan, 2020). Hence, this paper represents an overview of the diverse co-cultivation strategies practiced for oleaginous

microalgae to enhance algal biomass yield and the different pros and cons of this technique. The mode of cultivation for microalgae also plays a major role, and its effects on the co-culturing method have been discussed in detail. Overall, this paper reviews the contribution of co-culturing techniques of microalgae towards biomass and lipid production for biofuel prospective.

## 1.1. Advantages of microalgae for lipid production

Microalgae incur various advantages compared to other feedstocks for biofuel production as it is renewable, they neither challenge global food security nor compete for arable lands or freshwater, they can be cultivated throughout the year. Ramírez-Verduzco et al. in 2012 reported that lipids extracted from such co-cultures have been observed to contain comparatively higher proportion of short-chain unsaturated fatty acids than saturated FAMEs, which boost the fuel properties, such as, density, kinematic viscosity, iodine number, heating value, octane number etc. (Ramírez-Verduzco et al., 2012). Therefore, biofuel production from microalgae leads to a carbon-neutral process whereby no additional carbon is released into the atmosphere (Gambelli et al., 2017). Chisti (2007) stated that if compared per hectare of cultivation, algal bio-oil productivity is 23 times than that of palm oil and almost 300 times than that of soya bean oil yield (Chisti, 2007).

## 2. Different cultivation modes of microalgae

## 2.1. Photoautotrophic cultivation

Autotrophic or Photoautotrophic mode of cultivation is one of the earliest ways of cultivating microalgae, where the natural sunlight serves as the light source and microalgae depends on atmospheric  $CO_2$  for carbon-source, however, external industrial exhaust gas or flue gas can also be supplied additionally (Fig. 2). This mode of cultivation can be categorized into (1) open pond system, (2) closed photobioreactor (PBR) system, the two major cultivating methods (Zhan et al., 2017). Open pond system may provide the ease of operation, also accessibility



Fig. 2. An illustration of the different trophic modes of microalgal cultivation system.

of the microalgae to atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub>, and introducing submerged aerators to improve CO<sub>2</sub> absorption represents a potential option for microalgae cultivation (Zhan et al., 2017). The advantage behind using open pond system for cultivation could be explained by the fact that it facilitates a larger contact surface area for the accessibility to light and atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub> to the microalgae, additionally submerged aerators enhance the dissolved inorganic carbon (DIC) concentration in the medium and supply optimum carbon for microalgal growth. Furthermore, the ease of operation is also because it does not include a complex working design and is not labor-intensive which leads to an overall lower cost of operation than that of a closed photobioreactor. Moreover, open ponds provide a larger volume for cultivation, thus high amount of biomass can be harvested at once. However, there are few drawbacks, such as tending to get contaminated frequently, suffering a huge temperature difference between day and night hours, etc., making it tedious to maintain the culture conditions (Pulz and Scheibenbogen, 1998; Chojnacka et al., 2004; Chisti, 2007). A closed PBR system was developed to cope with the limitations of the open pond system. Photobioreactors are available in different forms, where the three major classifications are, Plate photobioreactor, tubular photobioreactor, and vertical column photobioreactor, however, it was suggested that tubular PBR was comparatively more efficient for algal cultivation (Sánchez Mirón et al., 1999) due to higher surface to volume ratio, even though, it was established that operation and production costs of closed cultivation systems are evidently higher than open pond cultivation systems. Nevertheless, autotrophic mode requires the dependence on natural weather conditions for various culture conditions (such as temperature, light), which is challenging to maintain at a steady state; moreover, high production costs make it not the most appropriate approach for industrial-scale microalgal cultivation (Zhan et al., 2017).

## 2.2. Heterotrophic cultivation

The heterotrophic mode of cultivation is independent of any light energy; hence microalgae are grown in complete darkness with a supply of organic carbon(C)-source (Fig. 2). Here the organic carbon substrate is utilized as the sole sources for carbon and energy, since absence of light restricts microalgae from fixing inorganic (atmospheric) CO<sub>2</sub> by photosynthesis (Perez-Garcia et al., 2011). The absence of dependency on light energy directly reduces the necessity of the surface: volume ratio for the bioreactors (Lodi et al., 2005). Various organic compounds have been utilized as C-source for cultivation, such as glucose, cellulose hydrolysis products, glycerol, acetate, etc., moreover, glycerol provides additional advantages acting as an osmolyte to check cell osmotic balance and, even if present in higher concentration does not express any toxic effects on microalgal cells (Richmond, 2017; Behrens, 2005). It should be remembered that microalgal growth and biomass yield greatly varies on culture conditions, therefore the outcome will fluctuate with the supply of different organic C-source such as Zhang et al. (2013) observed that heterotrophically grown Chlorella vulgaris resulted in higher biomass and lipid productivity under the limited concentrations of glycerol and glucose as compared to acetate (Zhang et al., 2013). Nonetheless, the use of external carbon-source increases the risk of contamination as compared to autotrophic mode, however, the advantages of heterotrophy outweigh the shortcomings, since studies have concluded that heterotrophy offers a higher algal growth rate and enhanced biomass and lipid yield than autotrophy. Furthermore, such strategy can also be coupled with wastewater treatment methods reducing the operational cost (Zhan et al., 2017).

## 2.3. Mixotrophic cultivation

The mixotrophic mode of cultivation bridges between autotrophic and heterotrophic conditions and is the most advantageous and effective as it combines all the advantages and overcomes the shortcomings of both autotrophy and heterotrophy (Zhan et al., 2017). Therefore, the mixotrophic condition necessitates light energy as well as the supply of organic carbon sources (glucose, glycerol, acetate, etc.) accompanied by access to atmospheric  $CO_2$  (Fig. 2), where the light is utilized as the energy source for atmospheric  $CO_2$  fixation by photosynthesis along with the use of organic carbon substrate as the carbon source. Therefore, along with the intensification of biomass and lipid productivity by utilizing organic carbon as opposed to autotrophic mode (no organic C-source present), it also photosynthesizes by inorganic carbon ( $CO_2$ ) consumption, thereby reducing  $CO_2$  emission in comparison to the heterotrophic mode, which is carried out in the dark, nevertheless, the energy conversion efficiency is decreased in mixotrophy due to photosynthetic losses (Yang et al., 2000; Abe et al., 2002; Zhan et al., 2017). It was reported by Endo et al. (1977) that for the microalgal strain *Chlorella regularis*, the cell growth rate under mixotrophic mode (acetate as the C-source) was almost the total of that produced in autotrophic and heterotrophic mode (Endo et al., 1977).

## 2.4. Photoheterotrophic cultivation

Photoheterotrophic mode of cultivation for microalgae is similar to mixotrophic mode with respect to the necessity of light source energy source for its growth, however, in contrary to mixotrophy, in photoheterotrophy the light supply is required for the microalgae to break and utilize the externally provided organic carbon substrate in the media as their sole carbon source (Chen et al., 2011). The utilization of inorganic carbon dioxide as the carbon source is restricted in this mode of cultivation as photoheterotrophism occurs in normal faint light conditions, not sufficient to support photoautotrophic growth and additionally triggered by using various photosynthetic inhibitors, such as, DCMU (3-(3,4-dichlorophenyl)-1,1-dimethylurea) (Orús et al., 1991; Chojnacka and Marquez-Rocha, 2004).

## 3. Co-culture strategy for enhanced biomass and lipid production

## 3.1. Microalgae-microalgae co-culture strategy

Microalgae binary culture, where one pure culture of microalgae was grown with another microalgal strain, has been observed to incur positive effects on both the biomass and lipid yield (Table 1). A study revealed that co-culturing Chlorella sp. U4341 with Monoraphidium sp. FXY-10 provided with variable lipid productivity yield based on the mode of cultivation. The initial cell counts taken for co-cultivation were,  $3.41 \times 10^6$  cells mL<sup>-1</sup> for *Chlorella* sp. U4341 and  $4.26 \times 10^{-1}$ <sup>6</sup> cells mL<sup>-1</sup> for *Monoraphidium* sp. FXY-10. It was observed that coculturing under heterotrophic mode led to a lipid yield of 93.4–223.42 g m<sup>-3</sup> d<sup>-1</sup>, whereas mixotrophic mode resulted in a drop in the lipid yield to 21.23 g m<sup>-3</sup> d<sup>-1</sup>. However, photoautotrophic conditions led to higher lipid productivity than the mixotrophic mode at 29.52 g m<sup>-3</sup> d<sup>-1</sup> (Zhao et al., 2014a). The synergism explained this increase in lipid production by this binary culture strategy between the two microalgal strains, which is directly associated to the improved lipid yield under co-culturing conditions and was observed by previous reported studies (Gonçalves et al., 2016; Soydemir et al., 2016; Gautam et al., 2019; Qu et al., 2019; Rashid et al., 2019; Zhao et al., 2019a; Zhu et al., 2019; Cheng et al., 2020a; Zhang et al., 2021b).

A major advantage of the microalgae-microalgae co-culture strategy is that it results in a dense culture with a comparatively higher velocity growth than monocultures. Hence, in the case of binary culture techniques, more interactions between the microorganism lead to a rise in EPS production as a metabolic strategy to adapt and acclimatize in unfavorable conditions, such as nutrient starvation (Tribelli and López, 2011; Ramanan et al., 2016). However, there are certain concerns to be taken care of while performing such co-culture experiments. Excessive EPS accumulation may inhibit mass transfer obstructing nutrient uptake and inaccessibility of dissolved CO<sub>2</sub> to the microorganisms. Therefore, the choice of microalgal-microalgal consortia should be made carefully, and it might be limited for large-scale applications. In addition to enhanced biomass/lipid production, this co-culture strategy helps in bioremediation of different waste and facilitate bio-flocculation for efficient biomass harvesting (Goncalves et al., 2016; Ou et al., 2019; Zhu et al., 2019; Cheng et al., 2020b; Ray et al., 2021) (Table 2). Rashid

et al. observed when *Chlorella* sp. is cocultured with *Ettlia* sp. results in the highest biomass yield of 740  $\pm$  0.06 mg L<sup>-1</sup> d<sup>-1</sup> and lipid yield of 180.8  $\pm$  14 mg g<sup>-1</sup> (Rashid et al., 2019). Therefore, it could be concluded based upon the various studies conducted on the effects of the microalgae-microalgae binary cultivation on biomass and lipid productivity that, even though it improves the overall biomass and lipid yield, yet more detailed study regarding the exact mechanism behind this symbiosis is needed in order to further enhance the productivity. Consequently, it can also be stated that the co-culture approach not only contributes towards bioenergy production, but simultaneously is efficient towards wastewater treatment, provided careful selection of the consortium is required for positive outcome (Das et al., 2021).

## 3.2. Microalgae-fungi co-culture strategy

The symbiotic relationship between microalgae and fungi has been utilized in this co-culture system for biomass and lipid enhancement (Fig. 1). Fungal partner consumes carbon produced by the microalgae in the medium via photosynthesis, whereas microalgae are provided with protection by the fungi through its water-retaining property and serve as a niche for mineral nutrients (Zoller and Lutzoni, 2003). Lichen has been considered one of the most potent and efficient symbiotic associations between microalgae and fungi (Wrede et al., 2014). Xie et al. (2013) studied microalgal-fungal mixed consortium for lipid enhancement and simultaneous bio-flocculation via fungal pelletization. Therefore, this study provided a comparatively better understanding of the usage of the cell wall carbohydrates as well as exudation of cell-wall degrading cellulases (Xie et al., 2013).

The fungal-microalgal symbiotic association has been observed to provide an effective enhancement in biomass and lipid yield (Table 3). Liu et al. (2014) reported that co-culturing coprophilous fungi, such as Byssochlamys sp. F52 with Cladosporium sp. F1 resulted in enhanced reducing sugar production, which can be further directed towards lipid conversion under controlled and specific conditions (Liu et al., 2014) and may be channelized to co-culturing with oleaginous microalgal strains to obtain enhanced lipid yield. Another study by Dash and Banerjee (2017) investigated symbiotic associations, Chlorella minutissima MCC 27 and C. minutissima UTEX 2219 separately with an oleaginous fungal strain Aspergillus awamori. In both the consortium, the mode of cultivation was mixotrophic. Both the system used pure glycerol as the organic carbon source instead of glucose, which primarily lowers the production cost. Compared to microalgal monocultures, the Chlorella minutissima MCC 27 co-culture system showed a 2.6-fold increase in biomass yield and a 3.4-fold increment in lipid accumulation. In contrast, the C. minutissima UTEX 2219 co-culture system provided a higher biomass escalation of around 3.9-fold and a lipid yield rise by 5.1fold, where, in both the systems, C16:0 (31.26-35.02%) and C18:1 (21.14-24.21%) fatty acids were the major compounds (Dash and Banerjee, 2017). Previous reported studies have also observed substantial enhancement of biomass and lipid with fungal-microalgal coculture strategy (Rajendran et al., 2017; Dash and Banerjee, 2017; Du et al., 2018; Srinuanpan et al., 2018a; Jiang et al., 2019b; Yang et al., 2019; Zorn et al., 2020).

Lichen, being regarded as one of the most effective algae-fungi symbiotic associations, provides the added advantage of lignin and cellulose degradation (Beckett et al., 2013; Wrede et al., 2014). Furthermore, white-rot fungi showed significant delignification patterns owing to their higher enzymatic activities. Coupling lignin degradation with lipid fermentation via co-culture strategy addresses the issue of lipid yield enhancement and causes a considerable reduction in the production cost for lipid extraction since pre-treatment steps are decreased (Liu et al., 2014). VanHeerden et al. (2008) also observed cellulose degradation property in the co-culture system for *Aspergillus flavipes* and *Pycnoporus sanguineus* on *Eucalyptus grandis* (VanHeerden et al., 2008). Another similar study revealed co-culture of the three rumen fungi, *Neocallimastix frontalis*, *Piromyces communis*, and *Caecomyces* 

Science of the Total Environment 802 (2022) 149765

Table 1 Impact of microalgal-micr	oalgal co-culture system on b	iomass	and lipid productivity as bio	diesel feedstock.									
Co-culture		Ratio	Media (volume)	Trophic mode	Reactor type	Cultivation co	onditions		Cultivation time	Biomass productivity	Lipid productivity	Lipid content	Reference
Microalgae	Microalgae	M:M				Temperature	Hq	Light source/intensity (photoperiod)	$T_{C}\left(d\right)$	$\mathrm{P}_{\mathrm{B,}}$ mg $\mathrm{L}^{-1}$ d $^{-1}$	$P_{\rm L}$ mg L <sup>-1</sup> d <sup>-1</sup>	С <sub>L</sub> , %	
Chlorella sp.	Scenedesmus sp., Chlorococcale sp.	I	Domestic wastewater (20 L)	Autotrophic	1	$24 \pm 2$ °C	6.5-7.0	Day-light fluorescent lamps	I	I	I	26.2 土 0.6	Soydemir et al., 2016
Synechocystis salina	Chlorella vulgaris, Pseudokirchneriella subcapitata, Microcystis aeruzinosa	I	Synthetic medium (500 mL)	1	I	24.0 ± 1.0 °C	I	Fluorescent light 120 µE m <sup>-2</sup> s <sup>-1</sup>	12	640 ± 0.004-970 ± 0.008	7.76 ± 0.38-11.10 ± 0.64	I	Gonçalves et al., 2016
Desmodesmus sp. ZFY	Monoraphidium sp. QLY-1		300 mL	Mixotrophic	I	$25 \pm 1$ °C	I	I	I		93.99		Zhao et al., 2019a
Chlorella vulgaris	Scenedesmus dimorphus	I	Modified Bristol medium (700 mL)	Mixotrophic	Conical flask	23 °C	6.8	80 $\mu$ mol m <sup>-2</sup> s <sup>-1</sup>	10	300-350	70-84	21-24	Zhu et al., 2019
Chiorella sp. HS2	Ettlia sp.	1:8	BG11 medium (1000 mL)	Autotrophic and mixotrophic	Bubble column bioreactor	$25 \pm 2$ °C	I	LEDS	ø	$700 \pm 0.02$ (auto) 740 $\pm 0.06$ (mixo)	109.5 $\pm$ 0.5 mg g <sup>-1</sup> (auto) 180.8 $\pm$ 14 mg g <sup>-1</sup> (mixo)	11	Rashid et al., 2019
Botryococcus braunii, Scenedesmus obliquus, Chlorella vulgaris	Nostoc muscorum, Anabaena variabilis, Nostoc muscorum	1:1	Nitrogen deficient medium	Autotrophic	I	28 °C	I	1	15/24	19.48	Not mentioned	12-25	Gautam et al., 2019
Scenedesmus obliquus strain FACHB 416	Wild algal strains (from lakes/ponds)	1:1	BG11 medium (150 mL)	Autotrophic	Conical flask	I	I	I	20	12.85–13.9	0.9-1.2	13	Qu et al., 2019
Chlorella zofingiensis	Tribonema sp.	1:1	Swine wastewater diluted with fishery wastewater (5×) (600 mL)	1	1	I	I	I	ø	0.195	I	44.12	Cheng et al., 2020a
Chlorella regularis	Scenedesmus obliquus	I	Modified BG11 medium + 5 g L <sup>-1</sup> glucose (150 mL)	Heterotrophic	I	$25 \pm 1$ °C	I	I	9	I	120	I	Zhang et al., 2021b

## Table 2

	n types microargar binary culture systems.	Applications	Deference
co-culture		Applications	Keierence
Microalgae Chlorella vulgaris, Scenedesmus obliquus strain FACHB 416, Synechocystis salina, etc.	Microalgae Scenedesmus dimorphus, wild algal strains, Chlorella vulgaris, Pseudokirchneriella subcapitata, Microcystis aeruginosa, etc.	Nutrient removal (N, P, C)	Zhu et al., 2019, Qu et al., 2019, Gonçalves et al., 2016
Ankistrodesmus falcatus, Tetraselmis suecica, cell surface glycoproteins of Ettlia texensis, Tribonema sp. etc.	Neochloris oleoabundans, Chlorella vulgaris, Chlamydomonas reinhardtii, Synechocystis sp. etc.	Swine wastewater nutrient removal, bioflocculation for harvesting microalgal biomass for further biofuel production	Cheng et al., 2020a, 2020b, Ray et al., 2021
Microalgae Chlorella vulgaris 2714, Chlorella variabilis NC64A, Chlorella sp.	Fungi Mucor circinelloides UMN-B34, Ganoderma lucidum, Aspergillus sp.	Nutrient removal	Rajendran et al., 2017, Jiang et al., 2019b, Yang et al., 2019
Chlorella vulgaris	Aspergillus niger	Removal of cadmium by forming biopellets as well as harvesting microalgal biomass	Bodin et al., 2017
Chlorella vulgaris, Scenedesmus obliquus, Scenedesmus capricornutum, C. vulgaris (FACHB-31)	Pleurotus geesteranus, Ganoderma lucidum and Pleurotus ostreatus	Biogas slurry purification, biogas upgrading as well as nutrient, pharmaceutical removal and CO <sub>2</sub> sequestration	Cao et al., 2017, Zhou et al., 2018, Zhao et al., 2019b
Multiple species (Chlorella sp., Scenedesmus sp. etc.)	Multiple species	Harvesting of microalgal biomass via flocculation	Bhattacharya et al., 2017, Srinuanpan et al., 2018a, Srinuanpan et al., 2018b, Hultberg and Bodin, 2018, Du et al., 2018, Ray et al., 2021
Microalgae Chlorella sorokiniana, C. vulgaris, S. obliquus, Selenastrum capricornutum etc.	Bacteria Proteobacteria, Pseudomonas sp., Acinetobacter sp., R. brasiliensis, Rhodococcus sp., Mycobacterium sp., Burkholderia cepacia, etc.	Organic chemical pollutant removal, greenhouse gas mitigation	Guieysse et al., 2002, Munoz et al., 2005, Munoz and Guieysse, 2006, Warshawsky et al., 2007, Perez-Garcia et al., 2011, Subashchandrabose et al., 2011, Magdouli et al., 2016
Spirulina platensis, Chlorella sp., S. obliquus, C. sorokiniana etc.	Sulfate-reducing bacterial species, <i>Rhodococcus</i> sp., <i>R. brasiliensis</i> , bacteria from wastewater	Heavy metal removal from wastewater, greenhouse gas mitigation	Safonova et al., 2004, Munoz and Guieysse, 2006, Perez-Garcia et al., 2011, Subashchandrabose et al., 2011, Magdouli et al., 2016
C. vulgaris, C. sorokiniana, Spirulina platensis, etc.	Alcaligenes sp., Azospirillum brasiliense, activated sludge bacteriae etc.	Nutrient removal from wastewater (tannery effluent, pretreated sewage, swine/piggery/dairy wastewater etc.), greenhouse gas mitigation	de-Bashan et al., 2002, Gutzeit et al., 2005, Perez-Garcia et al., 2011, Subashchandrabose et al., 2011, Magdouli et al., 2016, Bohutskyi et al., 2019
C. vulgaris	Endophytic bacteria	Efficient nutrient removal for biogas	Xu et al., 2020
Scenedesmus obliquus UTEX B2630, Chlorella vulgaris UTEX 259, and Chlorella sorokiniana UTEX 1230	Activated sludge bacteria	primetion Treatment of sodium hypoclorite pre-treated meat processing wastewater by co-immobilization, pollutant removal	Hu et al., 2020, Zhang et al., 2020
Chlorella vulgaris NIES-227	Indigenous bacteria (CV), activated sludge	Treatment of dairy-derived liquid digestate	Feng et al., 2020
Chlorella sp.	Activated sludge	Phycoremediation of sewage contaminated lake water, wastewater treatment (removal of nitrate, phosphate, COD)	Verma et al., 2020, Nguyen et al., 2020
Scenedesmus obtusiusculus (GM)	Alkaliphilic methanotrophic bacteria consortium (AMB), such as, <i>Methylocystis</i> sp., <i>Methylomicrobium</i> sp., <i>Methylophaga</i> sp., and <i>Hyphomicrobium</i> sp.	Simultaneous sequestration of both CH <sub>4</sub> and CO <sub>2</sub> was achieved, where more than 70% of the initial methane was transformed into biomass and inorganic carbon	Ruiz-Ruiz et al., 2020
Chlorella vulgaris	Activated sludge	Total nitrogen removal efficiencies above 97% for both municipal and synthetic wastewater	Leong et al., 2020
Chlorella sp. and Scenedesmus sp. Microalgae	Multiple species	Bioflocculation of microlagal biomass for harvesting	Ray et al., 2021
Scenedesmus sp.	Native wastewater yeast	100% nitrate, 100% TAN and 92.6% orthophosphate removal from wastewater (wastewater treatment)	Walls et al., 2019
Chlorella vulgaris	Yarrowia lipolytica	$NH_3-N$ and $SO_4^{2-}$ removal rates from yeast industry liquid digestate were superior	Qin et al., 2019b
Chlorella vulgaris	Saccharomyces cerevisiae	In situ CO <sub>2</sub> mitigation along with reduction in aeration costs of biotransformation processes.	La et al., 2019
Mixed microalgae from aerated activated sludge	Yeast present in tequila vinasse	Adding value to the vinasse which is produced during tequila production from agave	Barcia et al., 2020
Chlorella sp. and Scenedesmus sp.	Rhodotorula sp. And Saccharomyces sp.	Bioflocculation of harvesting microalgal biomass	Ray et al., 2021

 Table 3

 Impact of microalgal-fungal co-culture system on biomass and lipid productivity as biodiesel feedstock.

	1											
Co-culture		Ratio	Media (volume)	Trophic mode	Reactor type	Cultivation con	ditions	Cultivation time	Biomass productivity	Lipid productivity	Lipid content	Reference
Microalgae	Fungi	M:F				Temperature	pH Light source/intensity (photoperiod)	T <sub>c</sub> (d)	P <sub>B</sub> , mg L <sup>-1</sup> d <sup>-1</sup>	$\underset{mg}{P_{L}}, \\ mg \ L^{-1} \ d^{-1}$	C <sub>L</sub> , %	
Chlorella vulgaris 2714	Mucor circinelloides UMN-B34	1	Specific algal medium with glucose (microalgae) and Potato dextrose agar plates for fungi (100 mL)	Mixotrophic	Erlenmeyer flasks	26 °C	5.8 60-75 µmol m <sup>-2</sup> s <sup>-1</sup>	12	780	1	30.61	Rajendran et al., 2017
Chlorella minutissima (MCC 27 & UTEX 2219)	Aspergillus awamori	300:1	N11 medium furnished with different carbon and nitrogen sources	Mixotrophic	I	25-30 °C	<ul> <li>5-8 Photosynthetically Acti Radiation (PAR) light,</li> <li>14:10 h L:D</li> </ul>	ve 9	289-322	50-55.5	17.1-18	Dash and Banerjee, 2017
Nannochloropsis oceanica	Mortierella elongata	I	Standard f/2 medium for algae; potato dextrose broth for fungi	Mixotrophic	Shaker flasks	23 °C	- 80 $\mu$ mol photons m <sup>-2</sup>	s <sup>-1</sup> 6	I	I	25	Du et al., 2018
Scenedesmus obliquus SIT06	Cunninghamella echinulata TPU 4652	I	BG11 medium	Photoautotrophic	I	30 °C	5.5 180 µmol photons m <sup></sup> (M)	2 s <sup>-2</sup> 1	$\begin{array}{l} 4450\\ \pm \end{array}$	1210 主 0.08	I	Srinuanpan et al., 2018a
Chlorella variabilis NC64A	Ganoderma lucidum	1:3	Simulated wastewater (500 mL)	Fungal (heterotrophically) microalgae (autotrophically, and heterotrophically, and mixotrophically, and	Conical flask	25 ± 1 °C	- 200 µmol photons m <sup>-</sup> (16:8 h L:D)	$^{2}$ s <sup>-2</sup> 10	68	1	1	jiang et al., 2019b
Chlorella sp.	Aspergillus sp.	I	Molasses wastewater	Autotrophic		35 °C	7.4 -	5	843	I	35.2	Yang et al., 2019
Chlorella vulgaris BMAK D07	Mucor circinelloides f. griseo-cyanus URM 4182	Varied	PDA (fungi), synthetic media + glucose $(2 g L^{-1})$ (microalgae) (100 mL)	Mixotrophic	Erlenmeyer flasks	26 °C	- 100 µmol m <sup>-2</sup> s <sup>-1</sup>	16	72 ± 6	I	30.5 $\pm 0.5$	Zorn et al., 2020

*communis*, promoted alfalfa hay (a complex assembly of cellulose, xylan, lignin) conversion (Bootten et al., 2011).

There are few filamentous fungi with self-pelletization ability, which is an algae-fungal co-culture system that has shown to cause bioflocculation of the microalgae (Nazari et al., 2020), apart from increasing the overall lipid productivity without the need of addition of any external chemical flocculants, thus potentially lowering the energy input, as studied with Chlorella vulgaris (Zhang and Hu, 2012; Gultom and Hu, 2013; Xie et al., 2013; Wrede et al., 2014). The selfpelletization ability has been studied and explained by coagulative and non-coagulative mechanisms (Luo et al., 2013; Xia et al., 2014). Al-Hothaly et al. (2015) also studied this flocculating activity with Aspergillus fumigatus at the pilot scale (500 L) and observed a significant harvesting efficiency of up to 98% for the species Botryococcus braunii, (Al-Hothaly et al., 2015). This assisted flocculating advantage provided by the fungal partner in the co-culture system also addresses one of the major bottlenecks behind the commercialization of algal biofuel; the inability to harvest microalgal biomass at a large scale due to the dilute algal culture. Wrede et al. (2014) also stated that this assisted bioflocculation tends to escalate the lipid and biomass yield (Wrede et al., 2014). Apart from biofuel production, the ability of the fungi to flocculate microalgal species and waste remediation also have been observed in earlier reported studies (Rajendran et al., 2017; Bhattacharya et al., 2017; Bodin et al., 2017; Cao et al., 2017; Du et al., 2018; Hultberg and Bodin, 2018; Srinuanpan et al., 2018a; Srinuanpan et al., 2018b; Zhou et al., 2018; Jiang et al., 2019b; Yang et al., 2019; Zhao et al., 2019b; Ray et al., 2021) (Table 2). Overall, it can be concluded that microalgae-fungi co-cultivation approach is one of the most potential strategies to enhance biomass and lipid productivity for biofuel production as well as bioremediation. The highest yield observed were 4450 mg  $L^{-1} d^{-1}$  (biomass) and 1210 mg  $L^{-1} d^{-1}$  (lipid) based on previous reports (Srinuanpan et al., 2018a) which is comparatively greater than that observed from other binary approaches. However, molecular level of study is required to understand the finer details of the interactions between the microorganisms so that the whole process, initiating from microalgal cultivation to biofuel production can be commercialized (Das et al., 2021). In addition, microalgae-fungal binary culture strategy benefits by minimizing the biomass harvesting cost as filamentous fungi help in flocculating microalgae with their mycelium.

## 3.3. Microalgae-bacteria co-culture strategy

Culturing microalgae-bacterial mixed consortia have gained attention with respect to bioremediation among researchers (Khoo et al., 2021) since various bacterial species are endogenic to most mixed microalgal cultures. It was studied that, factors such as biotin (vitamin B7), thiamin (vitamin B1), and particularly cobalamin (vitamin B12) principally acting as a cofactor for vitamin B12-dependent methionine biosynthesis (Croft et al., 2005), are major factors necessary for microalgal metabolism and growth. Auxotrophism for these factors has been observed in microalgae throughout evolution, and therefore, they depend on external vitamin sources (Croft et al., 2005). Bacteria act as the exogenous source for these compounds, explaining this tight-knit association between algae and bacteria. Such a vitaminbased symbiotic association was observed between green alga Lobomonas rostrate and bacterium Mesorhizobium loti in a binary culture system and between bacterium Sinorhizobium meliloti 1021 and Chlamydomonas reinhardtii (Kazamia et al., 2012; Grant et al., 2014). The biosynthetic pathways for these compounds are present in a vast array of bacterial species (Croft et al., 2005; Grant et al., 2014; Helliwell et al., 2014) and are also readily available for consumption. As an external source for these compounds and other bacterial properties (such as emulsification) could be steered towards escalating lipid productivity. This could be explained by the fact that bacteria incur the property of surfactant production, leading to an alteration in the cell surface hydrophobicity, facilitating a modification in the cell's direct substrate uptake and, in return, lipid accumulation (Magdouli et al., 2016). Moreover, in a study by de-Bashan et al. (2008), it was observed that indole-3-acetic acid produced by bacteria could promote growth and lipid productivity and boosted the interaction between bacteria and microalgae (de-Bashan et al., 2008).

Various studies have established an intensification in the biomass and lipid productivity from this microalgae-bacteria co-culture system (Table 4), for instance, in a report by Do Nascimento et al. (2013), the co-culture of Ankistrodesmus sp. with Rhizobium strain 10II showed almost a ~30% rise in overall biomass and lipid yield with the lipid productivity touched 112 mg L<sup>-1</sup> d<sup>-1</sup> after parameter optimization for the oleaginous microalgal strain (Do Nascimento et al., 2013). Wu et al. (2012) performed binary culture cultivation for Chlamydomonas reinhardtii strain CC849 with Bradyrhizobium japonicum and observed an increased microalgal growth at around  $3.9 \times 10^7$  cm<sup>-3</sup>, which directed a rise of 26% in the microalgal biomass yield along with 14-fold higher hydrogen production as opposed to algal monoculture (Wu et al., 2012). This enhanced growth and lipid yield were explained by the increased respiration rate of the co-culture system (7.71 mol  $kg^{-1}$  $h^{-1}$ ), which may have caused higher O<sub>2</sub> consumption leading to the gradual formation of an anaerobic atmosphere in the system. This anaerobic atmosphere triggered higher Fe-hydrogenase activity, therefore a rise in H<sub>2</sub> production (Wu et al., 2012). A generally mixed consortium for microalgae and bacteria in landfill leachate was studied and characterized by Zhao et al. (2014b) and reported a maximum biomass yield of 1.58 g  $L^{-1}$  and lipid productivity of 24.1 mg  $L^{-1}$  d<sup>-1</sup>, along with a simultaneous 90% total nitrogen (N) removal efficiency (Zhao et al., 2014b). The symbiotic association between Rhizobium sp. KB10 and Botryococcus braunii for co-culturing were developed and patented by Oh et al. (2014), which established a 9-fold increase in the microalgal biomass yield with a simultaneous escalation in the C18 (i.e., oleate) (Oh et al., 2014). To overcome the drawback of contamination, a collaborative approach for developing a mixed consortium with non-axenic bacterial culture (activated sludge) and microalgal strains such as, Ettlia sp. YC001 and Chlorella protothecoides (UTEX-1806), was investigated. The co-culture showed a significant rise to 28.7-fold in lipid production under photoheterotrophic mode as opposed to 17.3-fold under photoautotrophic conditions (Ryu et al., 2014). Previous reported studies also observed similar effect on biomass and lipid enhancement under microalgae-bacterial co-culture strategy (Do Nascimento et al., 2013; Higgins and VanderGheynst, 2014; Feng et al., 2020; Leong et al., 2020; Makut et al., 2020; Nguyen et al., 2020; Subasankari et al., 2020; Verma et al., 2020; Wei et al., 2020; Zhou et al., 2020; Wang et al., 2021) (Table 4).

Microalgae-bacterial symbiosis provides various advantages over algal monocultures, such as primarily algae provide with oxygen via photosynthesis, different organic exudates promoting bacterial growth, and secreted various toxic metabolites inhibiting undesired bacterial growth hence preventing competition among bacterial partner in the co-culture system (Riquelme and Avendaño-Herrera, 2003) (Fig. 1), whereas, the ecological niche being already occupied by the prevailing bacterial species also prevented other undesirable bacteria from invading the system. This phenomenon could be explained by the competitive exclusion principle of community ecology (Kazamia et al., 2012). Therefore, this approach could be beneficial at a large scale and additionally in places where maintaining a sterile environment is challenging.

Apart from its contribution towards biofuel commercialization, this co-culture strategy was investigated by coupling it with wastewater treatment to reduce the operating cost by utilizing the bacterial property to flocculate the microalgal partner (de-Bashan et al., 2002; Guieysse et al., 2002; Safonova et al., 2004; Gutzeit et al., 2005; Munoz et al., 2005; Munoz and Guieysse, 2006; Warshawsky et al., 2007; Perez-Garcia et al., 2011; Subashchandrabose et al., 2011; Magdouli et al., 2016; Bohutskyi et al., 2019; Feng et al., 2020; Hu et al., 2020; Leong et al., 2020; Nguyen et al., 2020; Ruiz-Ruiz et al., 2020; Verma

Co-culture		Ratio	Media (volume)	Trophic mode	Reactor type	Cultivation co	nditions	16	Cultivation time	Biomass productivity	Lipid productivity	Lipid content	Reference
Microalgae	Bacteria	M:B				Temperature	Hq	Light source/intensity (photoperiod)	$T_{C}(d)$	$P_{\rm B,}$ mg ${\rm L}^{-1}~{\rm d}^{-1}$	$\underset{mg}{P_{L}}, \\ mg \ L^{-1} \ d^{-1}$	C <sub>L</sub> , %	
C. minutissima	E. coli	1 1	Acetate (10 g $L^{-1}$ ) Glucose (10 g $L^{-1}$ )	Mixotrophic	1	28 °C	7.2	10,000 lx (16:8 hL:D).	Ŋ	428.9 419.8	72.5 72.2	16.9 17.2	Higgins and VanderGheynst, 2014
Ankistrodesmu: sp.	s Rhizobium strain 1011	1:10	AEX (artificial medium for bacteria) BG11-NO <sub>3</sub> (microalgae)	I	Photobioreactors	29	I	35-180 $\mu mol$ photons $m^{-2}~s^{-1}$ (M)	ø	250	112	47	Do Nascimento et al., 2013
C. pyrenoidosa	Kluyvera sp. (heterotrophic ammonia-oxidizing bacterial strain FN5)	I	Municipal wastewater (600 mL)	Mixotrophic	Cylindrical reactor	$25 \pm 2.0$ °C	7.1	Fluorescent lamps	Ŋ	70	28	39	Zhou et al., 2020
Nannochlorops. oceanica	is Halomonas aquamarina	100:1	(Media not specified) 250 mL	Autotrophic	I	$25 \pm 1$ °C	I	70 $\mu$ mol photons m <sup>-2</sup> s <sup>-1</sup> (12:12 h L:D)	2/3	0.14	I	$53.16 \pm 1.08$	Subasankari et al., 2020
Chlorella vulgaris NIES-227	Indigenous bacteria (CV), activated sludge	1:1	4 times diluted liquid digestate as wastewater	Mixotrophic	Photobioreactors	Room temperature	I	200 $\mu$ mol photons $m^{-2} s^{-1}$	ø	270	I	I	Feng et al., 2020
Chlorella sorokiniana strain DBWC & Chlorella sı strain DBWC	Klebsiella pneumoniae strain 2 ORWB1 & p. Acinetobacter 7 calcoaceticus strain ORWB3	1:1	Open raceway pond (350 L)	Autotrophic	Open raceway pond	Natural outdoor temperature	8.6	Sunlight (natural outdoor conditions)	19	213	I	Bio-crude oil yield of 21.7% (w/w)	Makut et al., 2020
Chlorella sp.	Activated sludge	2:1	Sewage-contaminated Lake water (350 mL)	Mixed	Erlenmeyer flask	$26 \pm 1$ °C	I	35 W tubes (4000 lx light intensity) (12:12 h L:D)	10	780	I	I	Verma et al., 2020
Chlorella sp.	Activated sludge	3:1	Synthetic wastewater (14 L)	Autotrophic	Stirred photobioreactor		7.6	100 $\mu$ mol photons m <sup>-2</sup> s <sup>-1</sup> (12:12 h L:D)	12	93.3	I	I	Nguyen et al., 2020
Chlorella vulgaris	Mesorhizobium sangaii	40:1	BG11-N (N-starvation condition)	Autotrophic	• 1	25 °C	I	130 $\mu$ mol photons m <sup>-2</sup> s <sup>-1</sup> (14:10 h L:D)	10	0.189	96.77	51.2	Wei et al., 2020
Chlorella vulgaris	Activated sludge	0.75:1	Municipal wastewater (900 mL) Synthetic wastewater (900 m1)	Autotrophic	Erlenmeyer flask	$27 \pm 1$ °C	7.1 主 0.1	LED light (1200 lx)	14	$\begin{array}{l} 66.42 \\ \pm 2.14 \\ 48.57 \\ \pm 1.42 \end{array}$	$16.4 \pm 1.42$ $9.28 \pm 0.71$	1 1	Leong et al., 2020
Chlorella vulgaris	Activated sludge	I	Pre-treated anaerobically digested swine manure	I	Shake flask	$25\pm0.5~^\circ\mathrm{C}$	I	I	٢	347.14	Not studied	I	Wang et al., 2021

A. Ray, M. Nayak and A. Ghosh

et al., 2020; Xu et al., 2020; Zhang et al., 2020; Ray et al., 2021) (Table 2). This combination has been observed to be effective towards chemical oxygen demand (COD) removal. It was also observed that binary culture of microalgae with bacteria producing bioflocculant presented with comparatively higher advantage than bioflocculant non-producing bacterial partner as the former enhanced COD removal with simultaneous degradation of complex compounds. The approach mentioned above also ensured recycling of the residual nutrients and biomass from downstream processing which could be utilized for further algal growth, henceforth it benefitted by minimizing the energy costs (Magdouli et al., 2016). However, despite all the advantages described above of the co-culture approach, Perez-Garcia et al. (2011) stated that bacteria might exceed the microalgal growth rate and probably repress its growth may negatively affect the microalgal biomass yield and lipid content (Perez-Garcia et al., 2011). Also, the overgrowth of bacterial cells may cause inaccessibility to light and nutrients required for microalgal growth. Consequently, in order to carry out a successful microalgae-bacteria binary culture experiment, optimization of the parameters is a prerequisite for its construction. Therefore, such approaches could prove to be beneficial to meet the demands regarding improved biomass and lipid yield. According to the previous studies on this strategy, the biomass yield reached its peak at 429 mg  $L^{-1} d^{-1}$ and 112 mg  $L^{-1}$  d<sup>-1</sup> for biomass and lipid productivity respectively (Higgins and VanderGheynst, 2014; Do Nascimento et al., 2013; Das et al., 2021). Further productivity can be enhanced by optimizing different carbon and nitrogen supply to the microalgal-bacterial co-culture.

## 3.4. Microalgae-yeast co-culture strategy

Naturally, microalgae are sunlight-propelled cell factories and prospective candidates for phosphorus as well as nitrogen removal and carbon utilization and generation of oxygen through photosynthesis. Simultaneously, microalgae providing with high oxygen levels and organic exudates in the culture promotes heterotrophic aerobic yeast growth, and in return, yeasts produce CO<sub>2</sub> through fermentation of organic compounds, triggering growth in microalgae along with lipid production (Ji et al., 2013; Magdouli et al., 2016) (Fig. 1). Previously reported studies observed substantial increase of biomass and lipid production with microalgae-yeast co-culture strategy compared to pure culture of microalgae as shown in (Table 5). Zhang et al. (2014a) concluded that the symbiotic association and the synergistic influences on the cell growth in such a co-culture were greatly dependent on factors, such as O<sub>2</sub>-CO<sub>2</sub> equilibrium, dissolved oxygen (DO), pH balance and substrate exchange in the mixed culture system (Zhang et al., 2014a

Xue et al. (2010) studied the co-culture system for Spirulina platensis and R. glutinis for biomass and lipid escalation and achieved a significant rise in total lipid and total biomass accumulation as compared to monocultures, with a simultaneous reduction in chemical oxygen demand (COD) (73%) and nitrogen (35%) (Xue et al., 2010). Another study reported, mixed consortia of Chlorella sp. KKU S2 and oleaginous yeast, Torulaspora globosa YU5/2 or Torulaspora maleeae Y30 presented with an increase of almost 96% in the lipid productivity along with a significant rise in biomass yield when cultivated mixotrophically with sugarcane juice as an organic carbon source (Papone et al., 2012). A considerable number of studies have been performed revealing high biomass and lipid productivity via a co-culture approach, such as, in a report by Cai et al. (2007), the co-culture of yeast Ambrosiozyma cicatricose and microalga Isochrysis galbana 8701, led to a biomass yield of around 20.71 g  $m^{-3}$  (Cai et al., 2007). Autotrophically C. protothecoides presented with an improved lipid yield and cell growth when aerated with CO<sub>2</sub>-supplemented air from its heterotrophically grown culture to more than 55% for both biomass and lipid yield when equated with the bioreactor supplied only with air (Santos et al., 2011). On the other hand, for heterotrophically grown *C. protothecoides* when supplied with O<sub>2</sub>-rich air from its autotrophic culture, resulting in a biomass and lipid thruput of almost 0.052 g  $L^{-1}$  h<sup>-1</sup> and 28.6 mg  $L^{-1}$  h<sup>-1</sup>, respectively as compared with aeration using ambient air (Santos et al., 2011). Another interesting study by Santos et al. (2013) revealed that C. protothecoides cultivated under autotrophic conditions intensified lipid productivity  $(2.2 \text{ g m}^{-3} \text{ h}^{-1})$  and biomass productivity  $(15 \text{ g m}^{-3} \text{ h}^{-1})$  when the culture was supplied with off-gas from Rhodosporidium toruloides, as opposed to the same culture aerated fully with air, without gaseous exchange (Santos et al., 2013). Chlorella sp. has been studied vigorously in various combinations for co-culture development, such as Puangbut and Leesing (2012) carried out cultivation of Chlorella sp. KKU-S2 with the supply of CO<sub>2</sub> from *T. maleeae* Y30 culture, resulting in an enhanced lipid (0.223 g  $L^{-1}$   $h^{-1}$ ) and biomass productivity  $(0.48 \text{ g L}^{-1} \text{ h}^{-1})$  (Puangbut and Leesing, 2012). Likewise, among various combinations studied, co-culturing C. vulgaris var. vulgaris TISTR 8261 with T. spathulate, established the highest biomass yield of 12.2 g  $L^{-1}$  with 47% mass fraction lipid content of the dried cells. (Kitcha and Cheirsilp, 2014). In a study by Zhang et al. (2014a), the co-culture system for oleaginous yeast Rhodotorula glutinis and Chlorella vulgaris showed a significant increment in the overall lipid yield. An upsurge of 17.3% in biomass yield and 70.9% in lipid productivity yield was established as compared to monocultures (Zhang et al., 2014a). Binary culture of yeast and C. vulgaris showed a biomass yield of 4.63 g L<sup>-</sup> and lipid productivity of 2.88 g L<sup>-1</sup> when cultivated in the run-off from a seafood processing plant and molasses collected from a sugar cane plant (Cheirsilp et al., 2011). Yen et al. (2015) showed an escalation of 40-50% in biomass production and 60-70% in lipid yield from the mixed consortia of T. obliquus and R. glutinis as compared with single batch cultures (Yen et al., 2015). In addition to biofuel application, the co-culture strategy also facilitates waste remediation, bioflocculation etc. (La et al., 2019; Qin et al., 2019b; Walls et al., 2019; Barcia et al., 2020; Ray et al., 2021) (Table 2). Therefore, based on various reports, it could be concluded that microalgae-yeast co-cultivation strategy has also proved to be one of the most potential approaches for increasing biomass and lipid yield along with microalgae-fungi binary cultures. Highest productivity reached 2670 mg  $L^{-1}$  d<sup>-1</sup> (biomass) and 1539 mg  $L^{-1} d^{-1}$  (lipid) based on previous reports which is comparatively higher than that observed from other binary approaches but almost similar to microalgae-fungi co-culture system. However, parameter optimization as well as detailed study on molecular level to have a better knowledge on the interrelationship between the microorganisms are also required for the successful implementation of the experiment (Liu et al., 2018b; Papone et al., 2012; Das et al., 2021)

## 4. Factors affecting the biomass and lipid productivity of the cocultivation system

## 4.1. Strain selection

Strain selection is the primary and one of the major criteria to develop an efficient binary culture system. The pair selection for a binary culture system is mainly based on (a) screening from symbiotic associations existing in nature and/or (b) communication (metabolite/peptide) profiling, where selection depending upon communication profiling implies assessing the literature for secondary heterologous partner microorganisms that secrete compounds to trigger growth in the primary partner (Angelis et al., 2012; Padmaperuma et al., 2018). The primary partner (X) is represented by the desired microalgal species selected for biomass and lipid enhancement, whereas the secondary partner organism (Y) is the heterologous microorganism possessing few specific characteristics in order to provide a successful symbiotic association. Various studies investigated the parameters to be taken into consideration during the secondary partner selection, such as (1) absence of any inhibitory effects on the primary partner (Y) and non-toxic in nature, (2) ability to co-exist, (3) dynamics of its growth rate should be maintained and should match with the primary

Impact of microal	gal-yeast co-culture sys	stem on	J										
Co-culture		Ratio	Media (volume)	Trophic mode	Reactor type	Cultivation co	onditions		Cultivation time	Biomass productivity	Lipid productivity	Lipid content	Reference
Microalgae	Yeast	M:Y				Temperature	Hd	Light source/intensity (photoperiod)	T <sub>C</sub> (d)	$P_{\rm B}, { m mg} \ { m L}^{-1} \ { m d}^{-1}$	$\underset{mg}{P_{L}},  mg \ L^{-1} \ d^{-1}$	C <sub>L</sub> , %	
Chlorella sorokiniana	Cryptococcus curvatus Rhodotorula glutinis	1 1	Food waste hydrolyzed broth + primarv	Mixotrophic	Conical flasks	25 °C	9	Florescent lamps	ъ	1500 1040	428 204	28.6 19.6	Chi et al., 2011
C. vulgaris	R. glutinis	1:1	wastewater (1:4) (50 mL) Industrial effluents	ı	Conical flasks	30 °C	I	3.0 klx with 16:8 h L:D	Ŋ	7.25	920	62.2	Cheirsilp et al., 2011
Chlorella sp. KKU-S2	Torulaspora maleeae 430 Trichosporon	1:1	(50 mL) Sugarcane juice (500 mL)	Mixed/mixotrophic,	Erlenmeyer flasks	30 °C	I	Cool-white fluorescent lamps	7	1247 2670	222.85 345.72	17.86 30.21	Papone et al., 2012
Chlorella sp.	globose YUS/2 Saccharomyces cerevisiae	1:2 2:1 1:1	Walne's nutrient medium	Mixotrophic	Bubble column bioreactor	28 °C	I	1000-8000 lx	m	450 660 613	62.34 119.34 129.34	13.8 19.54 19.45	Shu et al., 2013
C. protothecoide.	R. toruloides s	No	(2500 mL) Nitrogen limited + inorganic	Mixotrophic (M)	Photobioreactor (M), stirred vessel fermenter	30 °C (Y), 28 °C (M)	5.5 (Y)	White fluorescent light tubes (M)	15 h	0.22 g $L^{-1}$ (M), 6.15 g $L^{-1}$ (Y)	2.20 (M), 120 (Y)	26.90 (M), 27.69 (Y)	Santos et al., 2013
Chlorella vulgaris	R. glutinis	1:1 2:1	Winery Wastewater	Photoautotrophic Heterotrophic	( Y ) Conical flasks	26 °C	I	72 $\mu$ mol photons m <sup>-2</sup> s <sup>-1</sup> (12:12 h L:D)	10	60 55	12 5	20 9.09	Zhang et al., 2017
	Trichosporonoides spathulata	1:1	(700 mL) Crude glycerol (2000 mL)	Mixed	Stirred tank bioreactor	room temperature	9	2000 lx light intensity with a 16:8 h L:D	J.	2226	910	40.81	Kitcha and Cheirsilp,
	Yarrowia lipolytica	1:1	Liquid digestate/water (1:1) + glycerol	Mixotrophic	Conical flasks	28 土 1 °C	I	$45 \pm 3 \text{ µmol photons}$ m <sup>-2</sup> s <sup>-1</sup>	9	270	51.7	18.98	2014 Qin et al., 2018
Isochrysis galbana 8701	Ambrosiozyma cicatricosa	1:1	(100 mL) Aged seawater + f/2 (2 g L <sup>-1</sup> glucose)	Mixotrophic	Erlenmeyer flasks	20	I	Fluorescent lamps	7	188.5	21.3	11.21	Cai et al., 2007
Chlorella vulgaris	R. glutinis	1:1 2:1	(2000  mL) BG-11 + glucose $(20 \text{ g L}^{-1})$	Mixotrophic	Shake flask or double system bubble column	30 °C	I	80 µmol m <sup>-2</sup> s <sup>-1</sup>	4	2575 2175	222.85 262	20.8 15.1	Zhang et al., 2014a
Spirulina platensis	R. glutinis	2:1	Monosodium wastewater	Mixotrophic	photo-bioreactor Conical flasks		I	4000 lx	Ŋ	320	44	13.75	Xue et al., 2010
C. pyrenoidosa	R. toruloides	1:1	(50 mL) Distillery + local municipal wastewater	Mixotrophic	Conical flasks	30 °C	1	2000 Ix light intensity with a 12:12 h L:D	ŝ	1054	672	65.24	Ling et al., 2014
	R. glutinis	3:1	(30 mL) BBM + glucose (10 g $L^{-1}$ ) (100 mL)	Mixotrophic	Erlenmeyer flasks	28 °C	6.1	100 $\mu mol$ photons $m^{-2}~s^{-1}$	٢	874	206	40.32	Liu et al., 2018a

## A. Ray, M. Nayak and A. Ghosh

	R. glutinis	4:1	Cassava bagasse hydrolysate (100 mL)	Mixotrophic	Erlenmeyer flasks	28 °C	I	40 $\mu$ mol photons m <sup>-2</sup> s <sup>-1</sup>	12	2620	1539.2	41.27	Liu et al., 2018b
	Saccharomycopsis fibuligera	I	BG-11 + starch (10 g L <sup>-1</sup> )	Heterotrophic	Erlenmeyer flasks	25 °C	I	I	5	724	79.16	26.2	Wang et al., 2018a
	S. cerevisiae	I	(100 mL) BG-11 + sucrose (1%)	Heterotrophic	Erlenmeyer flasks	25 °C	I	I	4	520	145.6	28	Wang et al., 2018b
Scenedesmus obliquus	R. glutinis	1:1	(100 mL) Glucose (30 g L <sup>-1</sup> ) (5000 ml)	Mixed	Photobioreactor	24 °C	9	100 µmol m <sup>-2</sup> s <sup>-1</sup>	4	2500	600	24	Yen et al., 2015
S. elongatus		1:1	BG-11 + yeast extract	Mixed	Conical flasks	28 °C	8.9	100 µmol m <sup>-1</sup> s <sup>-1</sup> with 16:8 hL:D	4	197.5	9.25	4.76	Li et al., 2017
S. obliquus	Candida tropicalis	1:1 1:1 2:1	(200 mL) (1000 mL)	Autotrophic	Glass columnar photobioreactors	26–28 °C	I	120 $\mu$ mol photons m <sup>-2</sup> s <sup>-1</sup>	6	566.66 566.66 600	86.5 91.2 97.3	31.3 31.8 31.6	Wang et al. 2016
Chromochloris zofingiensis	Xanthophyllomyces dendrorhous	3:1	BBM + glucose + urea	Mixed	I	26 °C	6.5	100 $\mu$ mol photons m <sup>-2</sup> s <sup>-1</sup>	12	385	120.12	31.2	Jiang et al., 2018
Chlorella pyrenoidosa	Yarrowia lipolytica	I	BG11 + YPD based mixed	I	Conical flasks	$28 \pm 1$ °C	<9.25	45 $\pm$ 3 $\mu mol photons m^{-2}~s^{-1}$	7	760	110 ± 0.11	~ 14	Qin et al., 2019a
Chlorella vulgaris	Yarrowia lipolytica	I	Yeast industry Yeast industry liquid digestate (YILD) with 5× and 10× dilution	ı	Conical flasks	$28 \pm 1$ °C	6.7	45 $\pm 3~\mu mol~photons~m^{-2}~s^{-1}$	10	594.38-650.13 (5× dilution), 534.00-588.12 (10× dilution)	7.3–15.4 (5×), 11.2-18.3 (10×)	6.66–10.07 (5×), 9.21–12.21 (10×)	Qin et al., 2019b
C. pyrenoidosa	Cryptococcus YZU-1	40:1	Liquid BG-11 medium added 10 g L <sup>-1</sup>	Mixotrophic	Erlenmeyer flasks	25 °C	I	35 µmol m <sup>-2</sup> s <sup>-1</sup>	9	$488 \pm 0.13$	$165.4\pm5.3$	$28.2 \pm 0.3$	Tian et al., 2020
		30:1	Liquid BG-11 Liquid BG-11 medium added 10 g L <sup>-1</sup> surrose	Heterotrophic	Erlenmeyer flasks	26 °C	I		9	$382 \pm 0.17$	124.3 土 13.6	$27.1 \pm 1.8$	
Scenedesmus obliquus, Scenedesmus sp.	Candida pimensis	I	Municipal wastewater (1000 mL)	ı	Photobioreactor	$24 \pm 1$ °C	I	White fluorescent tubes	12	140	242	27.72	Suastes-Rivas et al., 2020

partner, (4) secretion/production of growth-promoting factors or hormones and/or nutrients to promote growth in partner (X), (5) trigger multi-feedstock utilization in partner (Y), (6) utilization of the wastes produced by the primary partner as its feedstock for growth, (7) Also, the secondary partner should not undergo genetic shifts frequently, hence should be able to maintain genetic integrity over a longer period of time (Oren, 1993; Watanabe, 2001; Orphan, 2009; Schmidtke et al., 2010; Minty et al., 2013). Larkum et al. (2012) stated that microalgal biomass and lipid yield vary greatly based on culturing parameters, species, and strains; hence selecting indigenous microalgal strains are preferable if aiming commercialization of the production process since they are well-adapted and acclimatized to local climatic conditions, pathogens, and herbivores (Larkum et al., 2012; Chu, 2017). In the case of microalgal strain selection, Chu (2017) acknowledged that thermotolerance, along with a wide range of salinity tolerance, is an advantageous and desirable trait for biofuel production in the tropics (Chu, 2017; Ji et al., 2018).

## 4.2. Consortium selection

Many researchers have studied that nutrient-starvation provides synergistic effects on lipid and biomass enhancement in microalgae. A study by Mujtaba and Lee (2016) reported that the cultivation of *C. vulgaris* in a two-stage method, initially a nutrient-rich medium followed by a nitrogen-deficient medium, resulted in an almost 2-fold increase in lipid yield (Mujtaba and Lee, 2016). Also, the two-stage approach for *Ankistrodesmus falcatus* increased lipid productivity by 36.5–45.5% (Álvarez-Díaz et al., 2014). In another similar study by Mandal and Mallick (2009), the lipid accumulation by *T. obliquus* increased by about 10-fold when the microalgae were initially cultivated in glucose-supplemented medium followed by phosphate - and nitrate-limited conditions (Mandal and Mallick, 2009).

## 4.3. Inoculum ratio of each strain of the consortium

The inoculum ratio for each strain in the consortium is another major concern since it will affect the final outcome and the general structure of the co-culture study. Different factors need to be considered, such as the growth rate of each strain since overgrowth or any negative competition between the partner strains is not desirable, the growth phase as well as the timing at which the inoculums are added into the binary culture set-up. This phenomenon has been referred as the priority effect by Fukami (2015) and Chase (2003) and regarded as one of the most integral factors in a bioreactor system (Chase, 2003; Fukami, 2015).

A study revealed that the co-culture of *C. vulgaris* and *R. glutinis*, accomplished significant escalation in both biomass and lipid yield, reaching 17.3% and 70.9%, respectively, when both the strains were inoculated in a ratio of 1:1 while both were in their exponential phase. Similar conditions were preferred for co-culturing *Thalassiosira pseudonana* (a diatom) and *Dinoroseobacter shibae* (a bacterium), where the diatom was required to be in its log phase before the bacterial inoculum is introduced (Paul et al., 2012).

## 4.4. Trophic mode of cultivation

The mixotrophic mode of cultivation has been one of the preferable trophic modes of cultivation for this microalgal co-culture strategy (Zhan et al., 2017). Andrade and Costa (2007) and Rym et al. (2010) revealed that in microalgal species, the photosynthetic features observed under the mixotrophic mode are rather different from that observed under autotrophy and heterotrophy (Andrade and Costa, 2007; Rym et al., 2010). A comparative study was performed by Kang et al. (2004) for *Synechococcus* sp. PCC 7002 in mixotrophic and autotrophic mode established that both the growth rate and the net photosynthetic rate (263 µmol  $O_2$  mg Chl<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup>) of mixotrophy were considerably

higher than that of autotrophy (Kang et al., 2004). Similarly, Yu et al. (2008) showed that the cultivation of Nostoc flagelliforme under mixotrophic mode resulted in a biomass yield of 4.98 times that in autotrophic mode and 2.28 times under heterotrophic mode during harvesting (Yu et al., 2008). Another comparative analysis was studied by Rym et al. (2010) for the various photosynthetic parameters for the two-stage cultivation of Arthrospira platensis under mixotrophic and autotrophic growth conditions. It was observed that the peak instantaneous growth rate, respiratory rate and net photosynthetic rate under mixotrophic mode resulted in about 1.5 times higher than that under autotrophic conditions at the initial stage (the first 3 days) (Rym et al., 2010). Giovanardi et al. (2013) also concluded from his study on Neochloris oleoabundans that cultivation under mixotrophic mode using carbon-rich manure as the C-source, derived from apple vinegar production, the algal cell density was found to be 150% higher than the algal density in autotrophic culture mode, therefore establishing mixotrophy being the desired trophic mode of cultivation to enhance microalgal biomass (Giovanardi et al., 2013). There is a considerable number of studies by different researchers (Barea and Cardenas, 1975; Gao et al., 2010; Heredia-Arroyo et al., 2010; Baldisserotto et al., 2016; Mondal et al., 2016; Wang et al., 2018c; Oliveira et al., 2021) who concluded and acknowledged that mixotrophy resulted in higher algal growth rate as opposed to autotrophy and/or heterotrophy; moreover, lipid content too has been observed to be comparatively higher in microalgae cultivated under mixotrophic mode.

## 4.5. Light intensity and photoperiod

Microalgae are sunlight-driven batteries producing O2 and organic exudates as photosynthesis products, therefore the light energy source is an essential factor for its cultivation affecting its overall growth rate. Utilization of light energy with low intensity may lead to retard photosynthetic rates in microalgae, whereas high illumination may cause photoinhibition by damaging the photosynthetic pigments (Zuroff and Curtis, 2012). Moreover, Huo et al. (2011) reported that microalgal biochemical composition is manipulated by the type of illumination supplied. A high-intensity light may trigger cellular stress-causing intracellular accumulation of triacylglycerols (TAGs) (Huo et al., 2011). Therefore, optimizing light intensity is important to find a balance between maintaining the photosynthetic receptors and achieving high lipid accumulating phase. The significance of photoperiod in the co-culturing system was discussed by Juneja et al. (2013), where it was stated that light: dark periods determine the lightcapturing efficiency of microalgae, as extended dark hours with highintensity illumination facilitates complete utilization of the accepted photons by the photosynthetic machinery and convert it into chemical energy, hence higher photosynthetic yield is promoted by avoiding the effects of photoinhibition (Juneja et al., 2013). Furthermore, Das et al. (2011) reported that blue light triggers growth and lipid productivity in microalgae as opposed to red light (680 nm) (Das et al., 2011). Moreover, it should also be considered that screening of partner organisms for co-culturing should focus on selecting organisms matching the growth rate of the microalgal strains; otherwise, it may so happen that the heterologous partner may outcompete the algal population, with limited light supply due to competition and shading, being the determining factors for the final product yield (Subashchandrabose et al., 2011; Grant et al., 2014; Praveen and Loh, 2015; Padmaperuma et al., 2018).

## 4.6. Cultivation time

Cultivation time is optimized depending on the types of strains used, for instance, most of the yeast strains and the oleaginous microalgae show high lipid accumulation in the early stationary phase of their growth curve (Sitepu et al., 2013). The study also reported that these microorganisms have their lipid peroxidation pathway activated on entering into the late stationary phase, consequently, TAG content gradually drops (Sitepu et al., 2013). Hence, the maximum lipid accumulation phase (LAP) for the co-culture system is determined by the culture time, and achieving maximum LAP is crucial to obtain the highest lipid yield during harvesting biomass (Arora et al., 2019).

## 4.7. Culture pH, temperature

Microalgal growth is highly specific and dependent on culture parameters (pH, temperature, etc.). Optimizing the culture conditions is a prerequisite for carrying out a successful co-culture system (Chu, 2017). Maintenance of the pH of the culture broth is necessary since it modulates and determines the CO<sub>2</sub> solubility and accessibility along with other essential nutrients (Juneja et al., 2013; Arora et al., 2019).

It has been observed that a rise in the pH of the growth medium results in limited  $CO_2$  availability to the microalgae, thereby increasing the lipid accumulation ability in the microalgae as the growth is restricted (Huo et al., 2011; Juneja et al., 2013). Cheirsilp et al. (2011) reported that for a microalgae-yeast co-cultivation system, a pH of 5 was optimized for a balanced growth rate.

However, a challenge frequently faced while co-culturing microalgae with other heterologous partner microorganisms is that as the microalgae grows, the pH of the growth medium gradually rises with time because atmospheric  $CO_2$  in water forms bicarbonate  $(HCO_3^-)$  at neutral pH, which is further converted to  $CO_2$  and hydroxide ions  $(OH^-)$ , during the phototrophic process (Nayak et al., 2018). As a result of this, when microalgae consume  $CO_2$  from the medium for their growth, excess  $OH^-$  ions are left in the medium, resulting in an increased pH (Zhang et al., 2014b).

Optimizing the culture growth temperature is crucial to achieve maximized growth rate with significant nutrient uptake (Juneja et al., 2013). In microalgae, low temperatures lead to a reduced CO<sub>2</sub> fixation rate, hence a slower electron transport. Moreover, fluctuations in temperatures, above or below the optimum range, leads to problems, such as inhibition of photosystem II (PS II) (Juneja et al., 2013), alterations in the fatty acid profiles, mainly fatty acid unsaturation (Harwood, 1998) and this tendency to get converted to unsaturated forms could be explained by the fact that this form helps in maintaining cell membrane fluidity cultured at lower temperatures (Harwood, 1998; Chu, 2017). Furthermore, alterations in temperature (ranging from 10 to 40 °C) induce increment in protein/lipid ratio in both yeast and microalgae (Juneja et al., 2013; Vanhercke et al., 2013). Sharma et al. (2012) concluded that instability in lipid profiles in a microalga due to temperature changes might thereby affect the properties of algal biodiesel as a whole under different climatic conditions and seasons (Sharma et al., 2012).

However, co-culturing psychrophile (optimal temperature < 15 °C), halotolerant (salt tolerance < 2.5 M salt) or thermophile (temperature ranging from 41 to 122 °C) yeast and microalgae could be considered as an approach since they could be grown in a wide range of climatic conditions with no requirement for maintaining the temperature, hence decreasing the production cost (Arora et al., 2019).

### 4.8. Culture agitation strategy

Optimization of the agitation speed is another critical point since it modulates mass transfer rate, thereby controls the exchange of  $O_2$ - $CO_2$  in the broth (Arora et al., 2019). A study by Cheirsilp et al. (2011) observed a linear relationship between the growth rate and the agitation rate (~150 rpm), however, as the speed was increased in revolutions per minute beyond that, it showed no visible effect on the growth rate of the microalgae-yeast co-culture.

## 4.9. Sterile/nonsterile condition

Generally, for the binary culture approach, sterile conditions are maintained, nonetheless, supporting such sterile conditions while scaling up the whole process is an energy-demanding as well as an expensive step, as a result of which the industrialization of such strategies are mostly limited. To study the effects of sterile/non-sterile conditions, Chi et al. (2011) carried out the second yeast cultivation step under non-sterile conditions and observed reduced lipid yield as opposed to that under sterile conditions; however, under non-sterile conditions, the organism showed more efficient COD removal than that under sterile conditions. In a similar study, Ling et al. (2014) reported for a co-culture of *R. toruloides* and *C. pyrenoidosa*, where a lipid content of 63.46% (w/w) and 4.60 g L<sup>-1</sup> of lipid productivity and 95.4% of soluble COD removal rate was observed after 5 days of mixed cultivation with distillery wastewater and urban wastewater mixture (1:1) under nonsterile conditions as the culturing medium (Ling et al., 2014; lasimone et al., 2018).

# 5. Life cycle assessment, economic perspective and biorefinery approach

Life Cycle Assessment (LCA) is a methodological tool to analyze the various environmental impacts, health hazards linked with life, different life processes of a product and its activities. In this review, LCA evaluates the sustainability, feasibility as well as ecological impacts associated with the production process of microalgal biomass and lipid, utilizing the co-cultivation strategy. LCA works by considering the input (raw materials) and the output (emissions, by-products) related to the life cycle of the product and quantifying them along with a comparison to the various health and environmental impacts (Morales et al., 2015; Nezammahalleh et al., 2018; Ubando et al., 2019). This co-cultivation strategy of microalgae facilitates flue gas/CO2 sequestration, and wastewater treatment along with biomass production as bioenergy feedstock. The co-cultivation methods assist in the removal of heavy metals from wastewater (municipal/industrial) and minimizing air pollution. It can be stated that the overall life cycle analysis of the different high-value yields from the microalgae co-culture, such as biomass, lipids, carbohydrates, pigments, proteins, etc., is a necessary step to improve the sustainability of the whole procedure. In addition, optimization of the culturing parameters, proper co-product or by-product rescue, spent media recycling, etc., are a prerequisite. Proper implementation of the co-cultivation strategy of microalgae can lead to a better environmental profile of the final product (Chew et al., 2017; Banu et al., 2020; Karpagam et al., 2021).

To determine the economic feasibility of the whole process, technoeconomic analysis (TEA) is implemented at the research and development stages (Karpagam et al., 2021). In this regard, the co-cultivation strategy of microalgae benefits by enhancing the biomass and lipid vield/productivity. It is estimated that with lower biomass concentration, an open pond microalgal cultivation system incurs 45.73% of the total cost (Banu et al., 2020) and hence considered as one of the bottlenecks for the commercialization of algal-based biofuel. This approach of co-culturing method helps to minimize the overall biomass harvesting cost which covers around 20-30% of the overall production revenue. Flocculation with the co-cultivation approach is feasible due to the inherent flocculating characteristics of bacteria, fungi, yeast, etc. (Nazari et al., 2020). Furthermore, using wastewater as the nutrient source and flue gas as the carbon source for microalgae binary cultivation systems minimize the overall production cost of biomass/biofuel. Coupling wastewater treatment with microalgal cultivation not only resulted in a reduced overall production cost but is observed to have contributed towards 12-27% biofertilizer recovery as well as 19-39% CO<sub>2</sub> mitigation (Judd et al., 2017). Gong and You (2014) had projected a model for capturing CO<sub>2</sub> from a coal power plant and its conversion to highvalue bio-products by utilizing the sequestered CO<sub>2</sub> for cultivating microalgal biomass. Furthermore, it was observed that on proper execution of the biorefinery model, there was cost reduction from  $33.65/ton of CO_2$  to  $9.52/ton of CO_2$  for a 300-2400 MW power plant for optimum unit CO<sub>2</sub> sequestration and operational cost respectively. Moreover, substituting conventional methods like nitrification-denitrification for wastewater treatment with microalgal

co-cultivation, a savings of around \$172.41 t<sup>-1</sup> biomass is estimated (Kumar and Singh, 2019). In another study by Fasaei et al. (2018), it was stated that, the overall operational cost and energy usage fall in the range of  $0.5-2 \in \text{kg}^{-1}$  algae and 0.2-5 kWh kg<sup>-1</sup> of algae, respectively in open pond cultivation systems, whereas, in closed cultivation systems, the cost and energy utilization are within  $0.1-0.6 \in \text{kg}^{-1}$  algae and 0.1-0.7 kWh kg<sup>-1</sup> algae, respectively (Fasaei et al., 2018). Furthermore, fungi/yeast/bacteria/self-flocculating microalgae aided bioflocculation of microalgae is another area that is being studied vigorously (Ray et al., 2021) and it has been reported that harvesting microalgal biomass by bio-flocculation would approximately cost about A\$0.13 m<sup>-3</sup> of the medium (Lee et al., 2010), which significantly reduce the total harvesting cost.

The major aim of constituting an algae-based biorefinery is to minimalize the use of resources with an assured maximized productivity and negligible waste contribution. The microalgal co-culture strategy provides a biorefinery platform by virtue of its ability to be incorporated in wastewater/industrial effluents remediation along with the production of high-value compounds eliminating the use of freshwater resources and ensuring water recycling. Makut et al. (2019) carried out co-cultivation with four different strains for consortia development; two microalgal strains, Chlorella sorokiniana DBWC2 and Chlorella sp. DBWC7 and two bacterial strains Klebsiella pneumoniae ORWB1 & Acinetobacter calcoaceticus ORWB3. This co-culturing method was coupled with wastewater treatment and effectively resulted in almost 85-95% nitrate removal as well as about 80-90% COD removal (Makut et al., 2019). Moreover, in co-cultivation methods using flue gases as carbon source ensures the whole bio-production procedure is a carbon-neutral process since CO<sub>2</sub> can be fixed by microalgae, and CO<sub>2</sub> released by respiration is utilized by the partner heterotrophic microorganisms in the binary culture as their carbon and energy source. This altogether enables the yield of a spectrum of bio-products which are renewable, sustainable, bio-degradable along with wastewater/waste gas bioremediation, thereby helping in developing a suitable biorefinery system (Rosero-Chasoy et al., 2020). Biomass obtained from the microalgal co-culture system can be utilized for manufacturing a number of novel bio-compounds, where researchers have already chemically identified about 15,000 of them (Rawat et al., 2013; Rosero-Chasoy et al., 2020). In this scenario, residual biomass from the co-cultivation system can be utilized to produce various high-value products like carbohydrates, lipids, pigments, proteins, antioxidants, etc. These multiple outcomes help to contribute not only to bioenergy production but also has implementations in the pharmaceutical, cosmetic industries (Chew et al., 2017). Proteins are beneficial as health supplements, moreover, complete rescue and re-utilization of the residual/de-oiled biomass after lipid extraction is another major step for a biorefinery approach. De-oiled biomass from the algal co-culture system can be reprocessed as a raw material for further production of bioethanol, bio-butanol, biogas, bio-oil, and biochar (Özdenkçi et al., 2017). De-oiled biomass can also be used as bio-fertilizer for enhancing crop production and maintaining soil fertility (Nayak et al., 2019). Therefore, several factors determine a robust algal biorefinery, such as 1) energy consumption, 2) ratio of raw material used to productivity, 3) quality of the bio-products, 4) environmental impacts, etc. Proper implementation of the co-cultivation method with careful consideration of the aforementioned factors, techno-economic analysis (TEA), and life cycle assessment (LCA) will further strengthen the biorefinery framework of the whole process and can contribute towards a greener environment (De Bhowmick et al., 2019; Banu et al., 2020).

## 6. Challenges, recommendations, and future outlook

## 6.1. Challenges of the co-cultivation strategy

Co-culturing strategy alongside benefitting us also incurs multiple disadvantages, such as bacterial-microalgal binary culture, extracellular secretion of various algicidal toxic metabolites, cell-wall degrading enzymes, etc., may cause algal cell lysis and inhibit their growth. (Cole, 1982; Fukami et al., 1997; Fergola et al., 2007; Mujtaba and Lee, 2016). Moreover, both open (raceways ponds) and closed (conventional photobioreactors) systems at an industrial scale are prone to contamination frequently (Dias et al., 2019). Therefore, the industrialization of such co-culture methods involves sterilizing the scaled-up culture system and utilizing of low-cost substrates, where such a large-scale sterilization step increases the global production cost (Dias et al., 2019).

For a binary culture, suitable strain selection is one of the major challenges since in absence of symbiosis the growth of microalgae could be negatively hampered leading to undesirable outcomes. Furthermore, to commercialize co-culture method, the scaled-up system will be exposed to various environmental changes, such as fluctuating nutrient availability, temperature and pH fluctuations due to gradients generated caused by irregular and insufficient stirring of the culture broth leading to a more heterogeneous medium, making these factors major limitations for proper implementation of this co-cultivation strategy at industrial-scale. Hence, developing a suitable culture medium which would support the growth of both the strains in the binary culture is another major task. Another critical point while operating large scale bioreactors for such co-cultivation processes is the formation of some O<sub>2</sub>, or CO<sub>2</sub> depleted areas while cultivating obligate aerobic microorganisms (mostly yeasts) or autotrophic microorganisms such as microalgae (da Silva and Reis, 2015) and such dead zones will trigger poor mass transfer, biomass settling thereby cellular stress. Fortunately, these patches of depleted areas are possible to mitigate through the synergetic O<sub>2</sub>-CO<sub>2</sub> exchange between mixotrophs/autotrophs/ heterotrophs in non-axenic cultures (da Silva and Reis, 2015). Therefore, it is essential to optimize the aeration and agitation rates for binary cultures, both at the lab and industrial scale; otherwise, high aeration and stirring rate may also negatively affect the cells, causing hydrodynamic stress and cell damage (Dias et al., 2019). Furthermore, designing a reactor with optimized culture parameters is a prerequisite for a successful co-cultivation process (Dias et al., 2019).

Another crucial aspect of this co-culture system that needs attention is the accessibility to the light source while performing co-cultivation of high cell density symbiotic (microalgae/yeasts) organisms. Such a dense population will obstruct the light pathway, inhibiting microalgal growth and lipid productivity (da Silva and Reis, 2015).

## 6.2. Recommendations of the co-cultivation strategy

Different researchers have suggested various approaches in order to combat the loopholes of this co-cultivation strategy. Firstly, as Olguín (2012) stated, extrapolating data from laboratory-scale studies should be avoided in terms of biomass and lipid or any valueadded product yield and biofuel productivity (Olguín, 2012). Secondly, to alleviate the high operational cost that sterilization steps incur at industrial scale studies, utilization of detergent and phenol-based disinfection/sanitation to avert contamination of the culture broth. Apart from these approaches, many other cheaper methods could be implemented to control contamination (lasimone et al., 2018). The study by lasimone et al. (2018) also stated that due to photosynthetic activity by microalgae, the culture broth suffers an elevation in the pH and DO values which may inhibit other fungal and bacterial invasions, specifically by the end of the growth period (lasimone et al., 2018).

It was suggested by Mata-Gómez et al. (2014) and Chagas et al. (2015) that valorization of different microbial biomasses may be a preferred option since a few oleaginous microbial strains, apart from producing triacylglycerols, also give efficient yield for value-added compounds such as carotenoids and poly-unsaturated fatty acids with commercial interest which may result in increased revenue of the overall process and enhance the economic viability of the bioprocess (Mata-Gómez et al., 2014; Chagas et al., 2015).

## 6.3. Future outlook of the co-cultivation strategy

There is limited information on the mechanism of symbiosis between microalgae and other partner organisms, such as the involvement of amino acids and vitamins-dependent interactions that have been identified between microalgae and bacteria, whereas detailed study at the molecular level is lacking. It is also stated that optimized control of such chemical interactions has been regarded as an effective method to escalate productivity in these cultures; hence research at the molecular level should be focused on. Future studies should be aimed at understanding the biochemistry of these symbiotic interactions focusing on reduced nutrient expenditure, intracellular cellular product recovery, harvesting algal biomass, and efficient biofuel production (Olguín, 2012).

Also, the recognition of the correct symbiotic partner organism for co-culturing microalgae requires further detailed study and will provide profound implications for future utilization and manipulation of microalgae in the field of bioenergy and other biotechnological applications (Yao et al., 2019). Another approach that might be focused on is the development of genetically modified strains by classifying the various stress-reactive genes which could be engineered into the strains to achieve a better symbiotic interaction to ensure an enhanced lipid productivity along with other value-added products, assuring an effective algal biorefinery. Moreover, approaches to couple this co-culture strategy primarily aimed at biomass and lipid enhancement with wastewater treatment by utilizing it as the culture medium instead of synthetic media could further reduce the overall cost of the process (Gupta et al., 2019). Therefore, future research should pay attention to associating microalgae, bacteria, fungi and co-cultivate them with specific enzymatic steps and major metabolic pathways to facilitate a higher and improved degree of operations control (Roccuzzo et al., 2020). With culturing microalgae by co-cultivation strategy can lead to a successful biorefinery for production of different value-added products with enhanced quality in addition to the biofuel production.

## 7. Conclusion

Microalgae have been widely acknowledged as one of the most potential, renewable energy feedstocks. Despite many advantages, microalgae have low biomass productivity and a high-cost harvesting process. Implementation of co-culturing techniques on microalgae with other microbes enhances the overall biomass production and facilitates biomass harvesting via bio-flocculation. Several studies have recently focused on such cocultivation experiments of microalgae and have observed improved productivity of lipids as well as other value-added products along with biomass, hence have a wide range of applications: biofuel production, health care, cosmetic industries, etc. Successful industrialization of microalgal-based fuels and other byproducts largely depends on the optimization of growth conditions, pretreatment costs and methods, efficient solvent separation, harvesting, and conversion to biofuel. In this review, co-cultivation strategies were discussed in detail to critically assess the pros and cons of their implementation in technology advancement. Also, various trophic modes and their impact on various co-cultivation strategies were discussed. Systematic studies might bring a major advancement in microalgae co-cultivation in an economically and ecofriendly feasible way to scale up microalgal-based fuels. Besides, employing biodegradation of waste materials as the major nutrient source for microalgal co-cultivation along with parameter optimization to achieve multifaceted values would develop an effective algal biorefinery leading to greener and carbon-neutral energy.

## **Declaration of competing interest**

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

## Acknowledgments

AG acknowledges the support from Department of Science and Technology (Grant No. CRG/2020/002080), Department of Biotechnology (Grant No. BT/RLF/Re-entry/06/2013) and Scheme for Promotion of Academic and Research Collaboration (SPARC), MHRD, Govt. of India (Grant No. SPARC/2018-2019/P265/SL). MN acknowledges the support from Department of Biotechnology (DBT), Govt. of India, New Delhi-Ramalingaswami fellowship (No. BT/RLF/Re-entry/43/2018). The authors also gratefully acknowledge their institute, IIT Kharagpur and AUUP, for the infrastructural support.

## References

- Abe, K., Imamaki, A., Hirano, M., 2002. Removal of nitrate, nitrite, ammonium and phosphate ions from water by the aerial microalga Trentepohlia aurea. J. Appl. Phycol. 14, 129–134.
- Al-Hothaly, K.A., Adetutu, E.M., Taha, M., Fabbri, D., Lorenzetti, C., Conti, R., 2015. Bioharvesting and pyrolysis of the microalgae Botryococcus braunii. Bioresour. Technol. 191, 117–123.
- Álvarez-Díaz, P.D., Ruiz, J., Arbib, Z., Barragán, J., Garrido-Pérez, C., Perales, J.A., 2014. Lipid production of microalga Ankistrodesmus falcatus increased by nutrient and light starvation in a two-stage cultivation process. Appl. Biochem. Biotechnol. 174 (4), 1471–1483.
- Andrade, M.R., Costa, J.A.V., 2007. Mixotrophic cultivation of microalga Spirulina platensis using molasses as organic substrate. Aquaculture 264, 130–134.
- Angelis, S., Noivak, A.C., Sydney, E.B., et al., 2012. Co-culture of microalgae, cyanobacteria, and macromycetes for exopolysaccharides production: process preliminary optimization and partial characterization. Appl. Biochem. Biotechnol. 167, 1092–1106.
- Arora, N., Patel, A., Mehtani, J., Pruthi, P.A., Pruthi, V., Poluri, K.M., 2019. Co-culturing of oleaginous microalgae and yeast: paradigm shift towards enhanced lipid productivity. Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. 26, 16952–16973.
- Baldisserotto, C., Popovich, C., Giovanardi, M., Sabia, A., Ferroni, L., Constenla, D., et al., 2016. Photosynthetic aspects and lipid profiles in the mixotrophic alga neochloris oleoabundans as useful parameters for biodiesel production. Algal Res. 16, 255–265.
- Banerjee, S., Ray, A., Das, D., 2021. Optimization of Chlamydomonas reinhardtii cultivation with simultaneous CO2 sequestration and biofuels production in a biorefinery framework. Sci. Total Environ. 762, 143080.
- Banu, J.R., Kavitha, S., Gunasekaran, M., Kumar, G., 2020. Microalgae based biorefinery promoting circular bioeconomy-techno economic and life-cycle analysis. Bioresour. Technol. 302, 122822.
- Barcia, G.E., Cervantes, R.A., Zuniga, I.T., Van Den Hende, S., 2020. Converting tequila vinasse diluted with tequila process water into microalgae-yeast flocs and dischargeable effluent. Bioresour. Technol. 300, 122644.
- Barea, J.L., Cardenas, J., 1975. The nitrate-reducing enzyme system of Chlamydomonas reinhardtii. Arch. Microbiol. 105, 21–25.
- Beckett, R.P., Zavarzina, A.G., Liers, C., 2013. Oxidoreductases and cellulases in lichens: possible roles in lichen biology and soil organic matter turnover. Fungal Biol. 117, 431–438.
- Behrens, P., 2005. Photobioreactors and fermentors: the light and dark sides of growing algae. Algal Cult. Tech. 189–204.
- Bernstein, H.C., Carlson, R.P., 2012. Microbial consortia engineering for cellular factories: in vitro to in silico systems. Comput. Struct. Biotechnol. J. 3, 1–8.
- Bhattacharya, A., Malik, A., Malik, H.K., 2017. A mathematical model to describe the fungal assisted algal flocculation process. Bioresour. Technol. 244, 975–981.
- Bodin, H., Asp, H., Hultberg, M., 2017. Effects of bio pellets composed of microalgae and fungi on cadmium present at environmentally relevant levels in water. Int. J. Phytoremediation 19 (5), 500–504.
- Bohutskyi, P., Phan, D., Spierling, R.E., Kopachevsky, A.M., Bouwer, E.J., Lundquist, T.J., Betenbaugh, M.J., 2019. Production of lipid-containing algal-bacterial polyculture in wastewater and biomethanation of lipid extracted residues: enhancing methane yield through hydrothermal pretreatment and relieving solvent toxicity through co-digestion. Sci. Total Environ. 653, 1377–1394.
- Bootten, T.J., Joblin, K.N., McArdle, B.H., Harris, P.J., 2011. Degradation of lignified secondary cell walls of lucerne (Medicago sativa L.) by rumen fungi growing in methanogenic co-culture. J. Appl. Microbiol. 111, 1086–1096.
- Borowitzka, M.A., 2013. High-value products from microalgae-their development and commercialisation. J. Appl. Phycol. 25, 743–756.
- Brennan, B., Regan, F., 2020. In-situ lipid and fatty acid extraction methods to recover viable products from Nannochloropsis sp. Sci. Total Environ. 748, 142464.
- Cai, S., Hu, C., Du, S., 2007. Comparisons of growth and biochemical composition between mixed culture of alga and yeast and monocultures. J. Biosci. Bioeng. 104 (5), 391–397.
- Cao, W., Wang, X., Sun, S., Hu, C., Zhao, Y., 2017. Simultaneously upgrading biogas and purifying biogas slurry using cocultivation of Chlorella vulgaris and three different fungi under various mixed light wavelength and photoperiods. Bioresour. Technol. 241, 701–709.
- Chagas, A.L., Rios, A.O., Jarenkow, A., Marcílio, N.R., Ayub, M., Rech, R., 2015. Production of carotenoids and lipids by Dunaliella tertiolecta using CO2 from beer fermentation. Process Biochem. 50, 981–988.
- Chase, J.M., 2003. Community assembly: when should history matter? Oecologia 136, 489–498

- Cheirsilp, B., Suwannarat, W., Niyomdecha, R., 2011. Mixed culture of oleaginous yeast Rhodotorula glutinis and microalga Chlorella vulgaris for lipid production from industrial wastes and its use as biodiesel feedstock. New Biotechnol. 28, 362–368.
- Chen, C.Y., Yeh, K.L., Aisyah, R., Lee, D.J., Chang, J.S., 2011. Cultivation, photobioreactor design and harvesting of microalgae for biodiesel production: a critical review. Bioresour. Technol. 102 (1), 71–81.
- Cheng, P., Chen, D., Liu, W., Cobb, K., Zhou, N., Liu, Y., Liu, H., Wang, Q., Chen, P., Zhou, C., Ruan, R., 2020b. Auto-flocculation microalgae species tribonema sp. and synechocystis sp. with T-IPL pretreatment to improve swine wastewater nutrient removal. Sci. Total Environ. 725, 138263.
- Cheng, P., Cheng, J.J., Cobb, K., Zhou, C., Zhou, N., Addy, M., Chen, P., Yan, X., Ruan, R., 2020a. Tribonema sp. and chlorella zofingiensis co-culture to treat swine wastewater diluted with fishery wastewater to facilitate harvest. Bioresour. Technol. 297, 122516.
- Chew, K.W., Yap, J.Y., Show, P.L., Suan, N.H., Juan, J.C., Ling, T.C., Lee, D.J., Chang, J.S., 2017. Microalgae biorefinery: high value products perspectives. Bioresour. Technol. 229, 53–62.
- Chi, Z., Zheng, Y., Jiang, A., 2011. Chen S. lipid production by culturing oleaginous yeast and algae with food waste and municipal wastewater in an integrated process. Appl. Biochem. Biotechnol. 165, 442–453.
- Chisti, Y., 2007. Biodiesel from microalgae. Biotechnol. Adv. 25, 294-306.
- Chojnacka, K., Marquez-Rocha, F.J., 2004. Kinetic and stoichiometric relationships of the energy and carbon metabolism in the culture of microalgae. Biotechnol. 3 (1), 21–34.
- Chojnacka, K., Chojnacki, A., Gorecka, H., 2004. Trace element removal by spirulina sp. from copper smelter and refinery effluents. Hydrometallurgy. 73, 147–153.
- Chu, W.L., 2017. Strategies to enhance production of microalgal biomass and lipids for biofuel feedstock. Eur. J. Phycol. 52 (4), 419–437.
- Cole, J.J., 1982. Interactions between bacteria and algae in aquatic ecosystems. Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 13, 291–314.
- Croft, M.T., Lawrence, A.D., Raux-Deery, E., et al., 2005. Algae acquire vitamin B12 through a symbiotic relationship with bacteria. Nature 438, 90–93.
- da Silva, T.L., Reis, A., 2015. Scale-up problems for the large scale production of algae. Algal Biorefinery: An Integrated Approach. Springer, Cham, pp. 125–149.
- Das, P., Lei, W., Aziz, S.S., Obbard, J.P., 2011. Enhanced algae growth in both phototrophic and mixotrophic culture under blue light. Bioresour. Technol. 102, 3883–3887.
- Das, M., Patra, P., Ghosh, A., 2020. Metabolic engineering for enhancing microbial biosynthesis of advanced biofuels. Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev. 119, 109562.
- Das, P.K., Rani, J., Rawat, S., Kumar, S., 2021. Microalgal co-cultivation for biofuel production and bioremediation: current status and benefits. Bioenergy Res. 1–26.
- Dash, A., Banerjee, R., 2017. Enhanced biodiesel production through phyco-myco cocultivation of Chlorella minutissima and aspergillus awamori: an integrated approach. Bioresour. Technol. 238, 502–509.
- De Bhowmick, G., Sarmah, A.K., Sen, R., 2019. Zero-waste algal biorefinery for bioenergy and biochar: a green leap towards achieving energy and environmental sustainability. Sci. Total Environ. 650, 2467–2482.
- de-Bashan, L.E., Bashan, Y., Moreno, M., 2002. Increased pigment and lipid content, lipid variety, and cell and population size of the microalgae Chlorella spp. when coimmobilized in alginate beads with the microalgae-growth-promoting bacterium Azospirillum brasilense. Can. J. Microbiol. 48, 514–521.
- de-Bashan, L.E., Antoun, H., Bashan, Y., 2008. Involvement of indole-3-acetic-acid produced by the growth-promoting bacterium Azospirillum spp. in promoting growth of Chlorella vulgaris. J. Phycol. 44 (4), 938–947.
- Dias, C., Santos, J., Reis, A., da Silva, T.L., 2019. Yeast and microalgal symbiotic cultures using low-cost substrates for lipid production. Bioresour. Technol. 7, 100261.
- Do Nascimento, M., de los Angeles Dublan, M.L., Ortiz-Marquez, J.C., Curatti, L., 2013. High lipid productivity of an Ankistrodesmus–Rhizobium artificial consortium. Bioresour. Technol. 146, 400–407.
- Du, Z.Y., Alvaro, J., Hyden, B., Zienkiewicz, K., Benning, N., Zienkiewicz, A., Bonito, G., Benning, C., 2018. Enhancing oil production and harvest by combining the marine alga nannochloropsis oceanica and the oleaginous fungus Mortierella elongata. Biotechnol. Biofuels. 11 (1), 1–6.
- Endo, H., Sansawa, H., Nakajima, K., 1977. Studies on Chlorella regularis, heterotrophic fast-growing strain II. mixotrophic growth in relation to light intensity and acetate concentration. Plant Cell Physiol. 18 (1), 199–205.
- Fasaei, F., Bitter, J.H., Slegers, P.M., Van Boxtel, A.J.B., 2018. Techno-economic evaluation of microalgae harvesting and dewatering systems. Algal Res. 31, 347–362.
- Feng, S., Liu, F., Zhu, S., Feng, P., Wang, Z., Yuan, Z., Shang, C., Chen, H., 2020. Performance of a microalgal-bacterial consortium system for the treatment of dairy-derived liquid digestate and biomass production. Bioresour. Technol. 306, 123101.
- Fergola, P., Cerasuolo, M., Pollio, A., Pinto, G., DellaGreca, M., 2007. Allelopathy and competition between Chlorella vulgaris and pseudokirchneriella subcapitata: experiments and mathematical model. Ecol. Model. 208, 205–214.
- Fukami, T., 2015. Historical contingency in community assembly: integrating niches, species pools, and priority effects. Annu. Rev. Ecol. Evol. Syst. 46, 1–23.
- Fukami, K., Nishijima, T., Ishida, Y., 1997. Stimulative and inhibitory effects of bacteria on the growth of microalgae. Hydrobiologia 358, 185–191.
- Gambelli, D., Alberti, F., Solfanelli, F., Vairo, D., Zanoli, R., 2017. Third generation algae biofuels in Italy by 2030: a scenario analysis using bayesian networks. Energy Policy 103, 165–178.
- Gao, C.F., Zhai, Y., Ding, Y., Wu, Q.Y., 2010. Application of sweet sorghum for biodiesel production by heterotrophic microalga Chlorella protothecoides. Appl. Energy 87, 756–761.
- Gautam, K., Tripathi, J.K., Pareek, A., Sharma, D.K., 2019. Growth and secretome analysis of possible synergistic interaction between green algae and cyanobacteria. J. Biosci. Bioeng, 127 (2), 213–221.

- Gebreslassie, B.H., Waymire, R., You, F.Q., 2013. Sustainable design and synthesis of algaebased biorefinery for simultaneous hydrocarbon biofuel production and carbon sequestration. AICHE J. 59, 1599–1621.
- Ghosh, A., 2016. Systems and synthetic biology for the microbial production of biofuels. Curr. Metabolomics 4 (1), 5–13.
- Giovanardi, M., Ferroni, L., Baldisserotto, C., Tedeschi, P., Maietti, A., Pantaleoni, L., et al., 2013. Morphophysiological analyses of neochloris oleoabundans (Chlorophyta) grown mixotrophically in a carbon-rich waste product. Protoplasma 250, 161–174.
- Gonçalves, A.L., Pires, J.C.M., Simões, M., 2016. Biotechnological potential of Synechocystis Salina co-cultures with selected microalgae and cyanobacteria: nutrients removal, biomass and lipid production. Bioresour. Technol. 200, 279–286.
- Gong, J., You, F., 2014. Optimal design and synthesis of algal biorefinery processes for biological carbon sequestration and utilization with zero direct greenhouse gas emissions: MINLP model and global optimization algorithm. Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 53, 1563–1579.
- Grant, M.A.A., Kazamia, E., Cicuta, P., et al., 2014. Direct exchange of vitamin B12 is demonstrated by modelling the growth dynamics of algal–bacterial cocultures. ISME J. 8 (7), 1–10.
- Guieysse, B., Borde, X., Muñoz, R., Hatti-Kaul, R., Nugier-Chauvin, C., Patin, H., Mattiasson, B., 2002. Influence of the initial composition of algal-bacterial microcosms on the degradation of salicylate in a fed-batch culture. Biotechnol. Lett. 24 (7), 531–538.
- Gultom, S.O., Hu, B., 2013. Review of microalgae harvesting via co-pelletization with filamentous fungus. Energies 6, 5921–5939.
- Gupta, S., Pawar, S.B., Pandey, R.A., 2019. Current practices and challenges in using microalgae for treatment of nutrient rich wastewater from agro-based industries. Sci. Total Environ. 687, 1107–1126.
- Gutzeit, G., Lorch, D., Weber, A., Engels, M., Neis, U., 2005. Bioflocculent algal-bacterial biomass improves low-cost wastewater treatment. Water Sci. Technol. 52 (12), 9–18.Harwood, J.L., 1998. Membrane lipids in algae. Lipids in Photosynthesis: Structure, Func-
- tion and Genetics. Springer, Dordrecht, pp. 53–64.
- Helliwell, K.E., Scaife, M.A., Sasso, S., et al., 2014. Unraveling vitamin B12-responsive gene regulation in algae. Plant Physiol. 165, 388–397.
- Heredia-Arroyo, T., Wei, W., Hu, B., 2010. Oil accumulation via heterotrophic/mixotrophic Chlorella protothecoides. Appl. Biochem. Biotechnol. 162, 1978–1995.
- Higgins, B.T., VanderGheynst, J.S., 2014. Effects of Escherichia coli on mixotrophic growth of Chlorella minutissima and production of biofuel precursors. PLoS One 9 (5), 96807.
- Hu, X., Meneses, Y.E., Hassan, A.A., 2020. Integration of sodium hypochlorite pretreatment with co-immobilized microalgae/bacteria treatment of meat processing wastewater. Bioresour. Technol. 304, 122953.
- Hultberg, M., Bodin, H., 2018. Effects of fungal-assisted algal harvesting through bio pellet formation on pesticides in water. Biodegradation 29, 557–565.
- Huo, S., Dong, R., Wang, Z., Pang, C., Yuan, Z., Zhu, S., Chen, L., 2011. Available resources for algal biofuel development in China. Energies 4, 1321–1335.
- Hwangbo, M., Chu, K.H., 2020. Recent advances in production and extraction of bacterial lipids for biofuel production. Sci. Total Environ. 734, 139420.
- Iasimone, F., Zuccaro, G., D'Oriano, V., Franci, G., Galdiero, M., Pirozzi, D., De Felice, V., Pirozzi, F., 2018. Combined yeast and microalgal cultivation in a pilot-scale raceway pond for urban wastewater treatment and potential biodiesel production. Water Sci. Technol. 77, 1062–1071.
- Jayakumar, S., Bhuyar, P., Pugazhendhi, A., Rahim, M.H., Maniam, G.P., Govindan, N., 2021. Effects of light intensity and nutrients on the lipid content of marine microalga (diatom) amphiprora sp. for promising biodiesel production. Sci. Total Environ. 768, 145471.
- Ji, M.K., Kim, H.C., Sapireddy, V.R., Yun, H.S., Abou-Shanab, R.A.I., Choi, J., et al., 2013. Simultaneous nutrient removal and lipid production from pretreated piggery wastewater by Chlorella vulgaris YSW-04. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 97 (6), 2701–2710.
- Ji, X., Cheng, J., Gong, D., Zhao, X., Qi, Y., Su, Y., Ma, W., 2018. The effect of NaCl stress on photosynthetic efficiency and lipid production in freshwater microalga – Scenedesmus obliquus XJ002. Sci. Total Environ. 633, 593–599.
- Jiang, X., Liu, L., Chen, J., Wei, D., 2018. Effects of xanthophyllomyces dendrorhous on cell growth, lipid, and astaxanthin production of chromochloris zofingiensis by mixed culture strategy. J. Appl. Phycol. 30, 3009–3015.
- Jiang, M., Li, H., Zhou, Y., Zhang, J., 2019b. The interactions of an algae-fungi symbiotic system influence nutrient removal from synthetic wastewater. J. Chem. Technol. Biotechnol. 94, 3993–3999.
- Jiang, Y., Wu, R., Zhou, J., He, A., Xu, J., Xin, F., Zhang, W., Ma, J., Jiang, M., Dong, W., 2019a. Recent advances of biofuels and biochemicals production from sustainable resources using co-cultivation systems. Biotechnol. Biofuels. 12, 155.
- Johnson, K.R., Admassu, W., 2013. Mixed algae cultures for low cost environmental compensation in cultures grown for lipid production and wastewater remediation. J. Chem. Technol. Biotechnol. 88, 992–998.
- Judd, SJ., Al Momani, FA.O., Znad, H., Al Ketife, A.M.D., 2017. The cost benefit of algal technology for combined CO2 mitigation and nutrient abatement. Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev. 71, 379–387.
- Juneja, A., Ceballos, R., Murthy, G., 2013. Effects of environmental factors and nutrient availability on the biochemical composition of algae for biofuels production: a review. Energies 6, 4607–4638.
- Kang, R., Wang, J., Shi, D., Cong, W., Cai, Z., Ouyang, F., 2004. Interactions between organic and inorganic carbon sources during mixotrophic cultivation of synechococcus sp. Biotechnol. Lett. 26, 1429–1432.
- Karpagam, R., Jawaharraj, K., Gnanam, R., 2021. Review on integrated biofuel production from microalgal biomass through the outset of transesterification route: a cascade approach for sustainable bioenergy. Sci. Total Environ. 766, 144236.
- Kazamia, E., Czesnick, H., Nguyen, T.T.V., Croft, M.T., Sherwood, E., Sasso, S., et al., 2012. Mutualistic interactions between vitamin B12-dependent algae and heterotrophic bacteria exhibit regulation. Environ. Microbiol. 14 (6), 1466–1476.

- Kitcha, S., Cheirsilp, B., 2014. Enhanced lipid production by co-cultivation and coencapsulation of oleaginous yeast trichosporonoides spathulata with microalgae in alginate gel beads. Appl. Biochem. Biotechnol. 173, 522–534.
- Kumar, D., Singh, B., 2019. Algal biorefinery: an integrated approach for sustainable biodiesel production. Biomass Bioenergy 131, 105398.
- La, A., Perré, P., Taidi, B., 2019. Process for symbiotic culture of Saccharomyces cerevisiae and Chlorella vulgaris for in situ CO2 mitigation. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 103 (2), 731–745.
- Larkum, A.W., Ross, I.L., Kruse, O., Hankamer, B., 2012. Selection, breeding and engineering of microalgae for bioenergy and biofuel production. Trends Biotechnol. 30, 198–205.
- Lee, A.K., Lewis, D.M., Ashman, P.J., 2010. Energy requirements and economic analysis of a full-scale microbial flocculation system for microalgal harvesting. Chem. Eng. Res. Des. 88 (8), 988–996.
- Leong, W.H., Kiatkittipong, K., Kiatkittipong, W., Cheng, Y.W., Lam, M.K., Shamsuddin, R., Mohamad, M., Lim, J.W., 2020. Comparative performances of microalgal-bacterial co-cultivation to bioremediate synthetic and municipal wastewaters whilst producing biodiesel sustainably. Processes 8 (11), 1427.
- Li, T., Li, C.T., Butler, K., Hays, S.G., Guarnieri, M.T., Oyler, G.A., Betenbaugh, M.J., 2017. Mimicking lichens: incorporation of yeast strains together with sucrose-secreting cyanobacteria improves survival, growth, ROS removal, and lipid production in a stable mutualistic co-culture production platform. Biotechnol. Biofuels 10, 55.
- Ling, J., Nip, S., Cheok, W.L., de Toledo, R.A., Shim, H., 2014. Lipid production by a mixed culture of oleaginous yeast and microalga from distillery and domestic mixed wastewater. Bioresour. Technol. 173, 132–139.
- Liu, Y., Tan, H., Deng, Q., Cao, L., 2014. Characterization of fibrolytic and lipid accumulating fungi isolated from fresh cattle feces. Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. 21 (15), 9228–9233.
- Liu, L., Chen, J., Lim, P.E., Wei, D., 2018a. Dual-species cultivation of microalgae and yeast for enhanced biomass and microbial lipid production. J. Appl. Phycol. 30, 2997–3007.
- Liu, L., Chen, J., Lim, P.E., Wei, D., 2018b. Enhanced single cell oil production by mixed culture of Chlorella pyrenoidosa and Rhodotorula glutinis using cassava bagasse hydrolysate as carbon source. Bioresour. Technol. 255, 140–148.
- Lodi, A., Binaghi, L., De Faveri, D., Carvalho, J.C.M., Converti, A., Del Borghi, M., 2005. Fedbatch mixotrophic cultivation of arthrospira (Spirulina) platensis (Cyanophycea) with carbon source pulse feeding. Ann. Microbiol. 55, 181–185.
- Luo, S.S., Dong, Z.J., Wu, X.D., Liu, Y.H., Ruan, R., 2013. Pelletization behavior of fungal chlorella sp. symbiosis system. Res. J. Biotechnol. 8, 56–59.
- Magdouli, S., Brar, S.K., Blais, J.F., 2016. Co-culture for lipid production: advances and challenges. Biomass Bioenergy 92, 20–30.
- Makut, B.B., Das, D., Goswami, G., 2019. Production of microbial biomass feedstock via cocultivation of microalgae-bacteria consortium coupled with effective wastewater treatment: a sustainable approach. Algal Res. 37, 228–239.
- Makut, B.B., Goswami, G., Das, D., 2020. Evaluation of bio-crude oil through hydrothermal liquefaction of microalgae-bacteria consortium grown in open pond using wastewater. Biomass Convers. Bioref. 9, 1–5.
- Mandal, S., Mallick, N., 2009. Microalga Scenedesmus obliquus as a potential source for biodiesel production. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 84 (2), 281–291.
- Markou, G., Nerantzis, E., 2013. Microalgae for high-value compounds and biofuels production: a review with focus on cultivation under stress conditions. Biotechnol. Adv. 31, 1532–1542.
- Mat Aron, N.S., Khoo, K.S., Chew, K.W., Show, P.L., Chen, W.H., Nguyen, T.H.P., 2020. Sustainability of the four generations of biofuels–a review. Int. J. Energy Res. 44 (12), 9266–9282.
- Mata-Gómez, L.C., Montañez, J.C., Méndez-Zavala, A., Aguilar, C.N., 2014. Biotechnological production of carotenoids by yeasts: an overview. Microb. Cell Factories 13 (1), 12.
- Mathimani, T., Sekar, M., Shanmugam, S., Sabir, J.S., Chi, N.T., Pugazhendhi, A., 2021. Relative abundance of lipid types among chlorella sp. and scenedesmus sp. and ameliorating homogeneous acid catalytic conditions using central composite design (CCD) for maximizing fatty acid methyl ester yield. Sci. Total Environ. 771, 144700.
- Minty, J.J., Singer, M.E., Scholz, S.A., et al., 2013. Design and characterization of synthetic fungal-bacterial consortia for direct production of isobutanol from cellulosic biomass. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 110, 14592–14597.
- Mondal, M., Ghosh, A., Sharma, A.S., Tiwari, O.N., Gayen, K., Mandal, M.K., et al., 2016. Mixotrophic cultivation of chlorella sp. BTA 9031 and chlamydomonas sp. BTA 9032 isolated from coal field using various carbon sources for biodiesel production. Energy Convers. Manag. 124, 297–304.
- Morales, M., Quintero, J., Conejeros, R., Aroca, G., 2015. Life cycle assessment of lignocellulosic bioethanol: environmental impacts and energy balance. Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev. 42, 1349–1361.
- Mujtaba, G., Lee, K., 2016. Advanced treatment of wastewater using symbiotic co-culture of microalgae and bacteria. Appl. Chem. Eng. 27 (1), 1–9.
- Munoz, R., Guieysse, B., 2006. Algal– bacterial processes for the treatment of hazardous contaminants: a review. Water Res. 40, 2799–2815.
- Munoz, R., Jacinto, M., Guieysse, B., Mattiasson, B., 2005. Combined carbon and nitrogen removal from acetonitrile using algal-bacterial bioreactors. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 67, 699–707.
- Nayak, M., Rath, S.S., Thirunavoukkarasu, M., Panda, P.K., Mishra, B.K., Mohanty, R.C., 2013. Maximizing biomass productivity and CO2 biofixation of microalga, scenedesmus sp. by using sodium hydroxide. J. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 23, 1260–1268.
- Nayak, M., Karemore, A., Sen, R., 2016. Performance evaluation of microalgae for concomitant wastewater bioremediation, CO2 biofixation and lipid biosynthesis for biodiesel application. Algal Res. 16, 216–223.

- Science of the Total Environment 802 (2022) 149765
- Nayak, M., Suh, W.I., Lee, B., Chang, Y.K., 2018. Enhanced carbon utilization efficiency and FAME production of chlorella sp. HS2 through combined supplementation of bicarbonate and carbon dioxide. Energy Convers. Manag. 156, 45–52.
- Nayak, M., Swain, D.K., Sen, R., 2019. Strategic valorization of de-oiled microalgal biomass waste as biofertilizer for sustainable and improved agriculture of rice (Oryza sativa L) crop. Sci. Total Environ. 682, 475–484.
- Nayak, M., Suh, W.I., Cho, J.M., Kim, H.S., Lee, B., Chang, Y.K., 2020. Strategic implementation of phosphorus repletion strategy in continuous two-stage cultivation of chlorella sp. HS2: evaluation for biofuel applications. J. Environ. Manag. 271, 111041.
- Nazari, M.T., Freitag, J.F., Cavanhi, V.A.F., Colla, L.M., 2020. Microalgae harvesting by fungal-assisted bioflocculation. Rev. Environ. Sci. Biotechnol. 19 (2), 369–388.
- Nezammahalleh, H., Adams, T.A., Ghanati, F., Nosrati, M., 2018. Techno-economic and environmental assessment of conceptually designed in situ lipid extraction process from microalgae. Algal Res. 35, 547–560.
- Nguyen, T.T., Binh, Q.A., Bui, X.T., Ngo, H.H., Vo, H.N., Lin, K.Y., Guo, W., Lin, C., Breider, F., 2020. Co-culture of microalgae-activated sludge for wastewater treatment and biomass production: exploring their role under different inoculation ratios. Bioresour. Technol. 314, 123754.
- Oh, H.M., Ahn, C.Y., Lee, Y.K., Ko, S.R., Kim, H.S., 2014. Novel microorganism *Rhizobium* sp. kb10 having properties of promoting growh of *Botryococcus braunii* and increasing fatty acid content inventors; Korea Research Institute of Bioscience, Biotechnology KRIBB, assignee. (United States patent application US 13/816,735).
- Olguín, E.J., 2012. Dual purpose microalgae-bacteria-based systems that treat wastewater and produce biodiesel and chemical products within a biorefinery. Biotechnol. Adv. 30, 1031–1046.
- Oliveira, C.Y., D'Alessandro, E.B., Antoniosi Filho, N.R., Lopes, R.G., Derner, R.B., 2021. Synergistic effect of growth conditions and organic carbon sources for improving biomass production and biodiesel quality by the microalga choricystis minor var. minor. Sci. Total Environ. 759, 143476.
- Oren, A., 1993. Availability, uptake and turnover of glycerol in hypersaline environments. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 12, 15–23.
- Orphan, V.J., 2009. Methods for unveiling cryptic microbial partnerships in nature. Curr. Opin. Microbiol. 12, 231–237.
- Orús, M.I., Marco, E., Martínez, F., 1991. Suitability of Chlorella vulgaris UAM 101 for heterotrophic biomass production. Bioresour. Technol. 38 (2–3), 179–184.
- Özdenkçi, K., De Blasio, C., Muddassar, H.R., Melin, K., Oinas, P., Koskinen, J., Sarwar, G., Järvinen, M., 2017. A novel biorefinery integration concept for lignocellulosic biomass. Energy Convers. Manag. 149, 974–987.
- Padmaperuma, G., Kapoore, R.V., Gilmour, D.J., Vaidyanathan, S., 2018. Microbial consortia: a critical look at microalgae cocultures for enhanced biomanufacturing. Crit. Rev. Biotechnol. 38 (5), 690–703.
- Papone, T., Kookkhunthod, S., Leesing, R., 2012. Microbial oil production by monoculture and mixed cultures of microalgae and oleaginous yeasts using sugarcane juice as substrate. World Acad. Sci. Eng. Technol. 64, 1127–1131.
- Paul, C., Mausz, M.A., Pohnert, G., 2012. A co-culturing/metabolomics approach to investigate chemically mediated interactions of planktonic organisms reveals influence of bacteria on diatom metabolism. Metabolomics 9, 349–359.
- Perez-Garcia, O., Escalante, F.M., de-Bashan, L.E., Bashan, Y., 2011. Heterotrophic cultures of microalgae: metabolism and potential products. Water Res. 45, 11–36.
- Posten, C., Schaub, G., 2009. Microalgae and terrestrial biomass as source for fuels-a process view. J. Biotechnol. 142, 64–69.
- Praveen, P., Loh, K.C., 2015. Photosynthetic aeration in biological wastewater treatment using immobilized microalgae-bacteria symbiosis. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 99, 10345–10354.
- Puangbut, M., Leesing, R., 2012. Integrated cultivation technique for microbial lipid production by photosynthetic microalgae and locally oleaginous yeast. World Acad. Sci. Eng. Technol. 6 (4), 975–979.
- Pulz, O., Scheibenbogen, K., 1998. Photobioreactors: design and performance with respect to light energy input, Bioprocess and algae reactor technology. Apoptosis 123–152.
- Qin, L., Liu, L., Wang, Z., Chen, W., Wei, D., 2018. Efficient resource recycling from liquid digestate by microalgae-yeast mixed culture and the assessment of key gene transcription related to nitrogen assimilation in microalgae. Bioresour. Technol. 264, 90–97.
- Qin, L., Liu, L., Wang, Z., Chen, W., Wei, D., 2019a. The mixed culture of microalgae Chlorella pyrenoidosa and yeast yarrowia lipolytica for microbial biomass production. Bioprocess Biosyst. Eng. 42, 1409–1419.
- Qin, L., Wei, D., Wang, Z., Alam, M.A., 2019b. Advantage assessment of mixed culture of Chlorella vulgaris and yarrowia lipolytica for treatment of liquid digestate of yeast industry and cogeneration of biofuel feedstock. Appl. Biochem. Biotechnol. 187, 856–869.
- Qu, Z., Duan, P., Cao, X., Liu, M., Lin, L., Li, M., 2019. Comparison of monoculture and mixed culture (Scenedesmus obliquus and wild algae) for C, N, and P removal and lipid production. Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. 26 (20), 20961–20968.
- Rajendran, A., Fox, T., Hu, B., 2017. Nutrient recovery from ethanol co-products by a novel mycoalgae biofilm: attached cultures of symbiotic fungi and algae. J. Chem. Technol. Biotechnol. 92, 1766–1776.
- Ramanan, R., Kim, B.H., Cho, D.H., Oh, H.M., Kim, H.S., 2016. Algaeebacteria interactions: evolution, ecology and emerging applications. Biotechnol. Adv. 34, 14–29.
- Ramírez-Verduzco, L.F., Rodríguez-Rodríguez, J.E., del Rayo, J.J.A., 2012. Predicting cetane number, kinematic viscosity, density and higher heating value of biodiesel from its fatty acid methyl ester composition. Fuel 91 (1), 102–111.
- Rashid, N., Ryu, A.J., Jeong, K.J., Lee, B., Chang, Y.K., 2019. Co-cultivation of two freshwater microalgae species to improve biomass productivity and biodiesel production. Energy Convers. Manag. 196, 640–648.
- Rawat, I., Kumar, R.R., Mutanda, T., Bux, F., 2013. Biodiesel from microalgae: a critical evaluation from laboratory to large scale production. Appl. Energy 103, 444–467.

- Ray, A., Banerjee, S., Das, D., 2021. Microalgal bio-flocculation: present scenario and prospects for commercialization. Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. 2, 1–9.
- Richmond, A., 2017. Cell response to environmental factors. CRC Handbook of Microalgal Mass Culture. CRC Press, pp. 69–100.
- Riquelme, C.E., Avendaño-Herrera, R.E., 2003. Bacterial-microalgae interaction in the marine environment and potential use in aquaculture. Chil. J. Nat. Hist. 76 (4), 725-736.
- Roccuzzo, S., Beckerman, A.P., Trögl, J., 2020. New perspectives on the bioremediation of endocrine disrupting compounds from wastewater using algae-, bacteria- and fungi-based technologies. Int. J. Environ. Sci. Technol. 1–8.
- Rosero-Chasoy, G., Aguilar, C.N., Buitron, G., Chairez, I., Ruiz, H.A., 2020. Microbial coculturing strategies for the production high value compounds, a reliable framework towards sustainable biorefinery implementation-an overview. Bioresour. Technol. 321, 124458.
- Ruiz-Ruiz, P., Gómez-Borraz, T.L., Revah, S., Morales, M., 2020. Methanotroph-microalgae co-culture for greenhouse gas mitigation: effect of initial biomass ratio and methane concentration. Chemosphere 259, 127418.
- Rym, B.D., Nejeh, G., Lamia, T., Ali, Y., Rafika, C., Khemissa, G., et al., 2010. Modeling growth and photosynthetic response in Arthrospira platensis as function of light intensity and glucose concentration using factorial design. J. Appl. Phycol. 22, 745–752.
- Ryu, B.G., Kim, J., Farooq, W., Han, J.I., Yang, J.W., Kim, W., 2014. Algal-bacterial process for the simultaneous detoxification of thiocyanate-containing wastewater and maximized lipid production under photoautotrophic/photoheterotrophic conditions. Bioresour. Technol. 162, 70–79.
- Safonova, E., Kvitko, K.V., Iankevitch, M.I., Surgko, L.F., Afti, I.A., Reisser, W., 2004. Biotreatment of industrial wastewater by selected algal-bacterial consortia. Eng. Life. Sci. 4 (4), 347–353.
- Sánchez Mirón, A., Contreras Gómez, A., García Camacho, F., Molina Grima, E., Chisti, Y., 1999. Comparative evaluation of compact photobioreactors for large-scale monoculture of microalgae. J. Biotechnol. 70, 249–270.
- Santos, C.A., Ferreira, M.E., Silva, T.L.D., Gouveia, L., Novais, J.M., Reis, A., 2011. A symbiotic gas exchange between bioreactors enhances microalgal biomass and lipid productivities: taking advantage of complementary nutritional modes. J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 38 (8), 909–917.
- Santos, C.A., Caldeira, M.L., Lopes da Silva, T., Novais, J.M., Reis, A., 2013. Enhanced lipidic algae biomass production using gas transfer from a fermentative Rhodosporidium toruloides culture to an autotrophic Chlorella protothecoides culture. Bioresour. Technol. 138, 48–54.
- Schmidtke, A., Gaeke, U., Weithoff, G., 2010. A mechanistic basis for underyielding in phytoplankton communities. Ecology 91, 212–221.
- Sharma, K.K., Schuhmann, H., Schenk, P.M., 2012. High lipid induction in microalgae for biodiesel production. Energies. 5, 1532–1553.
- Shu, C.H., Tsai, C.C., Chen, K.Y., Liao, W.H., Huang, H.C., 2013. Enhancing high quality oil accumulation and carbon dioxide fixation by a mixed culture of chlorella sp. and Saccharomyces cerevisiae. J. Taiwan Inst. Chem. Eng. 44, 936–942.
- Sitepu, I.R., Sestric, R., Ignatia, L., Levin, D., German, J.B., Gillies, L.A., Almada, L.A., Boundy-Mills, K.L., 2013. Manipulation of culture conditions alters lipid content and fatty acid profiles of a wide variety of known and new oleaginous yeast species. Bioresour. Technol. 144, 360–369.
- Soydemir, G., Keris-Sen, U.D., Sen, U., Mirat, D., 2016. Gurol. biodiesel production potential of mixed microalgal culture grown in domestic wastewater. Bioprocess Biosyst. Eng. 39, 45–51.
- Srinuanpan, S., Chawpraknoi, A., Chantarit, S., Cheirsilp, B., Prasertsan, P., 2018b. A rapid method for harvesting and immobilization of oleaginous microalgae using pelletforming filamentous fungi and the application in phytoremediation of secondary effluent. Int. I. Phytoremediation 20 (10), 1017–1024.
- Srinuanpan, S., Cheirsilp, B., Prasertsan, P., Kato, Y., Asano, Y., 2018a. Photoautotrophic cultivation of oleaginous microalgae and co-pelletization with filamentous fungi for cost-effective harvesting process and improved lipid yield. Aquac. Int. 26 (6), 1493–1509.
- Suastes-Rivas, J.K., Hernández-Altamirano, R., Mena-Cervantes, V.Y., Gómez, E.J., Chairez, I., 2020. Biodiesel production, through intensification and profitable distribution of fatty acid methyl esters by a microalgae-yeast co-culture, isolated from wastewater as a function of the nutrients' composition of the culture media. Fuel 280, 118633.
- Subasankari, K., Thanappan, V., Jeyapragash, D., Anantharaman, P., Sarangi, R.K., 2020. Growth promoting studies on co-culturing nannochloropsis oceanica with halomonas aquamarina actively enhance the algal biomass and lipid production. Biocatal. Agric. Biotechnol. 29, 101790.
- Subashchandrabose, S.R., Ramakrishnan, B., Megharaj, M., et al., 2011. Consortia of cyanobacteria/microalgae and bacteria: biotechnological potential. Biotechnol. Adv. 29, 896–907.
- Tian, Y.T., Wang, X., Cui, Y.H., 2020. Wang SK. a symbiotic yeast to enhance heterotrophic and mixotrophic cultivation of Chlorella pyrenoidosa using sucrose as the carbon source. Bioprocess Biosyst. Eng. 43 (12), 2243–2252.
- Tribelli, P.M., López, N.I., 2011. Poly (3-hydroxybutyrate) influences biofilm formation and motility in the novel Antarctic species pseudomonas extremaustralis under cold conditions. Extremophiles 15 (5), 541.
- Ubando, A.T., Rivera, D.R.T., Chen, W.H., Culaba, A.B., 2019. A comprehensive review of life cycle assessment (LCA) of microalgal and lignocellulosic bioenergy products from thermochemical processes. Bioresour. Technol. 291, 121837.
- VanHeerden, A., Roux, N.J.L., Swart, J., Gardner-Lubbe, S., Botha, A., 2008. Assessment of wood degradation by pycnoporus sanguineus when co-cultured with selected fungi. World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 24, 2489–2497.
- Vanhercke, T., El Tahchy, A., Shrestha, P., Zhou, X.R., Singh, S.P., Petrie, J.R., 2013. Synergistic effect of WRI1 and DGAT1 coexpression on triacylglycerol biosynthesis in plants. FEBS Lett. 587, 364–369.

- Verma, K., Kumar, P.K., Krishna, S.V., Himabindu, V., 2020. Phycoremediation of sewagecontaminated Lake water using microalgae-bacteria co-culture. Water Air Soil Pollut. 231, 1–6.
- Walls, L.E., Velasquez-Orta, S.B., Romero-Frasca, E., Leary, P., Noguez, I.Y., Ledesma, M.T., 2019. Non-sterile heterotrophic cultivation of native wastewater yeast and microalgae for integrated municipal wastewater treatment and bioethanol production. Biochem. Eng. J. 151, 107319.
- Wang, R., Tian, Y., Xue, S., Zhang, D., Zhang, Q., Wu, X., Kong, D., Cong, W., 2016. Enhanced microalgal biomass and lipid production via co-culture of Scenedesmus obliquus and Candida tropicalis in an autotrophic system. J. Chem. Technol. Biotechnol. 91 (5), 1387–1396.
- Wang, S.K., Wang, X., Tao, H.H., Sun, X.S., Tian, Y.T., 2018b. Heterotrophic culture of Chlorella pyrenoidosa using sucrose as the sole carbon source by co-culture with immobilized yeast. Bioresour. Technol. 249, 425–430.
- Wang, S.K., Wang, X., Tian, Y.T., Tao, H.H., Sun, X.S., 2018a. Direct utilization of starch for heterotrophic cultivation of Chlorella pyrenoidosa by co-culture with immobilized saccharomycopsis fibuligera. Algal Res. 33, 406–411.
- Wang, Z., Wen, X., Xu, Y., Ding, Y., Geng, Y., Li, Y., 2018c. Maximizing CO2 biofixation and lipid productivity of oleaginous microalga graesiella sp. WBG1 via CO2-regulated pH in indoor and outdoor open reactors. Sci. Total Environ. 619, 827–833.
- Wang, L., Addy, M., Cobb, K., Ma, H., Zhang, R., Chen, D., Chen, P., Wang, H., Liu, Y., Ruan, R., 2021. Interaction of Chlorella vulgaris and bacteria when co-cultivated in anaerobically digested swine manure. Bioresour. Technol. 320, 124250.
- Warshawsky, D., LaDow, K., Schneider, J., 2007. Enhanced degradation of benzo [a] pyrene by mycobacterium sp. in conjunction with green alga. Chemosphere 69 (3), 500–506.
- Watanabe, K., 2001. Microorganisms relevant to bioremediation. Curr. Opin. Biotechnol. 12, 237–241.
- Wei, Z., Wang, H., Li, X., Zhao, Q., Yin, Y., Xi, L., Ge, B., Qin, S., 2020. Enhanced biomass and lipid production by co-cultivation of Chlorella vulgaris with mesorhizobium sangaii under nitrogen limitation. J. Appl. Phycol. 32 (1), 233–242.
- Wrede, D., Taha, M., Miranda, A.F., Kadali, K., Stevenson, T., Ball, A.S., et al., 2014. Cocultivation of fungal and microalgal cells as an efficient system for harvesting microalgal cells, lipid production and wastewater treatment. PLoS One 9 (11).
- Wu, S., Li, X., Yu, J., Wang, Q., 2012. Increased hydrogen production in co-culture of Chlamydomonas reinhardtii and bradyrhizobium japonicum. Bioresour. Technol. 123, 184–188.
- Xia, C.J., Wei, W., Hu, B., 2014. Statistical analysis and modeling of pelletized cultivation of mucor circinelloides for microbial lipid accumulation. Appl. Biochem. Biotechnol. 172, 3502–3512.
- Xie, S., Sun, S., Dai, S.Y., Yuan, J.S., 2013. Efficient coagulation of microalgae in cultures with filamentous fungi. Algal Res. 2 (1), 28–33.
- Xu, M., Xue, Z., Sun, S., Zhao, C., Liu, J., Liu, J., Zhao, Y., 2020. Co-culturing microalgae with endophytic bacteria increases nutrient removal efficiency for biogas purification. Bioresour. Technol. 314, 123766.
- Xue, F., Miao, J., Zhang, X., Tan, T., 2010. A new strategy for lipid production by mix cultivation of Spirulina platensis and Rhodotorula glutinis. Appl. Biochem. Biotechnol. 160, 498–503.
- Yang, C., Hua, Q., Shimizu, K., 2000. Energetics and carbon metabolism during growth of microalgal cells under photoautotrophic, mixotrophic and cyclic light-autotrophic/ dark-heterotrophic conditions. Biochem. Eng. J. 6, 87–102.
- Yang, L, Li, H., Wang, Q., 2019. A novel one-step method for oil-rich biomass production and harvesting by co-cultivating microalgae with filamentous fungi in molasses wastewater. Bioresour. Technol. 275, 35–43.
- Yao, S., Lyu, S., An, Y., Lu, J., Gjermansen, C., Schramm, A., 2019. Microalgae-bacteria symbiosis in microalgal growth and biofuel production: a review. J. Appl. Microbiol. 126 (2), 359–368.
- Yen, H.W., Chen, P.W., Chen, L.J., 2015. The synergistic effects for the co-cultivation of oleaginous yeast Rhodotorula glutinis and microalgae Scenedesmus obliquus on the biomass and total lipids accumulation. Bioresour. Technol. 184, 148–152.
- Yu, H., Jia, S., Dai, Y., 2008. Growth characteristics of the cyanobacterium Nostoc flagelliforme in photoautotrophic, mixotrophic and heterotrophic cultivation. J. Appl. Phycol. 21, 127–133.
- Zhan, J., Rong, J., Wang, Q., 2017. Mixotrophic cultivation, a preferable microalgae cultivation mode for biomass/bioenergy production, and bioremediation, advances and prospect. Int. J. Hydrog. Energy 42 (12), 8505–8517.
- Zhang, J., Hu, B., 2012. A novel method to harvest microalgae via co-culture of filamentous fungi to form cell pellets. Bioresour. Technol. 114, 529–535.
- Zhang, X.L., Van, S., Tyagi, R.D., Surampalli, R.Y., 2013. Biodiesel production from heterotrophic microalgae through transesterification and nanotechnology application in the production. Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev. 26, 216–223.
- Zhang, T.Y., Wu, Y.H., Hu, H.Y., 2014b. Domestic wastewater treatment and biofuel production by using microalga scenedesmus sp. ZTY1. Water Sci. Technol. 69, 2492–2496.
- Zhang, Z., Ji, H., Gong, G., Zhang, X., Tan, T., 2014a. Synergistic effects of oleaginous yeast Rhodotorula glutinis and microalga Chlorella vulgaris for enhancement of biomass and lipid yields. Bioresour. Technol. 164, 93–99.
- Zhang, K., Zheng, J., Xue, D., Ren, D., Lu, J., 2017. Effect of photoautotrophic and heteroautotrophic conditions on growth and lipid production in Chlorella vulgaris cultured in industrial wastewater with the yeast Rhodotorula glutinis. J. Appl. Phycol. 29, 2783–2788.
- Zhang, H., Gong, W., Jia, B., Zeng, W., Li, G., Liang, H., 2020. Nighttime aeration mode enhanced the microalgae-bacteria symbiosis (ABS) system stability and pollutants removal efficiencies. Sci. Total Environ. 743, 140607.
- Zhang, C., Ho, S.H., Li, A., Fu, L., Zhou, D., 2021b. Co-culture of chlorella and scenedesmus could enhance total lipid production under bacteria quorum sensing molecule stress. J. Water Process Eng. 39, 101739.

- Zhang, R., Wang, J., Zhai, X., Che, J., Xiu, Z., Chi, Z., 2021a. Carbonate assisted lipid extraction and biodiesel production from wet microalgal biomass and recycling waste carbonate for CO2 supply in microalgae cultivation. Sci. Total Environ. 779, 146445.
- Zhao, P., Yu, X., Li, J., Tang, X., Huang, Z., 2014a. Enhancing lipid productivity by cocultivation of chlorella sp. U4341 and monoraphidium sp. FXY-10. J. Biosci. Bioeng. 118 (1), 1 - 6
- Zhao, X., Zhou, Y., Huang, S., Qiu, D., Schideman, L., Chai, X., Zhao, Y., 2014b. Characterization of microalgae-bacteria consortium cultured in landfill leachate for carbon fixation and lipid production. Bioresour. Technol. 156, 322-328.
- Zhao, F., Xiao, J., Ding, W., Cui, N., Yu, X., Xu, J.W., Li, T., Zhao, P., 2019a. An effective method for harvesting of microalga: coculture-induced self-flocculation. J. Taiwan Inst. Chem. Eng. 100, 117–126.
- Zhao, Y., Guo, G., Sun, S., Hu, C., Liu, J., 2019b. Co-pelletization of microalgae and fungi for efficient nutrient purification and biogas upgrading. Bioresour. Technol. 289, 121656.
- Zhou, K., Zhang, Y., Jia, X., 2018. Co-cultivation of fungal-microalgal strains in biogas slurry and biogas purification under different initial CO2 concentrations. Sci. Rep. 8, 7786.

- Zhou, X., Iin, W., Wang, O., Guo, S., Tu, R., Han, S.F., Chen, C., Xie, G., Ou, F., Wang, O., 2020. Enhancement of productivity of Chlorella pyrenoidosa lipids for biodiesel using coculture with ammonia-oxidizing bacteria in municipal wastewater. Renew. Energy 151. 598-603.
- Zhu, L., Li, S., Hu, T., Nugroho, Y.K., Yin, Z., Hu, D., Chu, R., Mo, F., Liu, C., Hiltunen, E., 2019. Effects of nitrogen source heterogeneity on nutrient removal and biodiesel production of mono-and mix-cultured microalgae. Energy Convers. Manag. 201, 112144.
- Zoller, S., Lutzoni, F., 2003. Slow algae, fast fungi: exceptionally high nucleotide substitution rate differences between lichenized fungi omphalina and their symbiotic green algae coccomyxa. Mol. Phylog. Evol. 29, 629–640.
- Zorn, S.M., Reis, C.E., Silva, M.B., Hu, B., De Castro, H.F., 2020. Consortium growth of filamentous fungi and microalgae: evaluation of different cultivation strategies to optimize cell harvesting and lipid accumulation. Energies 13 (14), 3648. Zuroff, T.R., Curtis, W.R., 2012. Developing symbiotic consortia for lignocellulosic biofuel
- production. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 93, 1423-1435.